

Walden University ScholarWorks

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies Collection

2023

Learning Support for Adult Nontraditional Learners on Campus in a Southeastern University

Philip D. Rausch Walden University

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarworks.waldenu.edu/dissertations

Walden University

College of Education

This is to certify that the doctoral study by

Philip D. Rausch

has been found to be complete and satisfactory in all respects, and that any and all revisions required by the review committee have been made.

Review Committee

Dr. Sydney Parent, Committee Chairperson, Education Faculty
Dr. Kelly Hall, Committee Member, Education Faculty
Dr. John Goss, University Reviewer, Education Faculty

Chief Academic Officer and Provost Sue Subocz, Ph.D.

Walden University 2023

Abstract

Learning Support for Adult Nontraditional Learners on Campus in a Southeastern

University

by

Philip D. Rausch

MS, Sullivan University, 2013

MS, Sullivan University, 2012

BS, Sullivan University, 2008

Project Study Submitted in Partial Fulfillment
of the Requirements for the Degree of
Doctor of Education

Walden University

May, 2023

Abstract

The problem at the southeastern university study site is that adult nontraditional learners taking classes on campus are graduating at a low rate, which may indicate a lack of needed support services. The purpose of this basic qualitative study was to explore the learning support needs of adult nontraditional learners and institutional support provided and used as well as to make recommendations to eventually increase the graduation rate of this population at the study site. Tinto's theory of student retention, specifically the aspects of institutional experiences and integrations, was used as the conceptual framework. The three research questions focused on the learning support needs of adult nontraditional learners, support services provided and used, and recommendations of needed supports provided by the participants. Data were collected from semistructured interviews with 12 adult nontraditional learners attending classes at the study site. Data were analyzed using open and axial coding, resulting in five emerging themes. The five themes were: students are unaware of what services are offered by the university, the hours that the student support services are open are not conducive for adult learners, staff and faculty need to understand adult learners, increased mental health support, and additional support and encouragement. Based on these themes, a policy recommendation paper was developed to present to the chancellor and the Board of Directors that may lead to positive social change through the implementation of needed supports that result in increasing the graduation rate of adult nontraditional learners at the study site.

Learning Support for Adult Nontraditional Learners on campus in a Southeastern University

by

Philip D. Rausch

MS, Sullivan University, 2013

MS, Sullivan University, 2012

BS, Sullivan University, 2008

Project Study Submitted in Partial Fulfillment
of the Requirements for the Degree of
Doctor of Education

Walden University

May, 2023

Dedication

I dedicate this doctoral study to Jesus Christ, my savior and Lord. To my parents, Lannus and Anna Rausch, God rest their souls, for instilling in me the belief that all things are possible through God, for and giving me the foundation to know that anything worth having is worth working hard to achieve. Thank you to my seven brothers and two sisters who supported me through this journey. I also want to thank my two daughters, Dr. Stephanie Rausch and Savannah Dupree, and their families for their support and belief in me. Finally, thank you to my fiancée, Lynn Dean, for all the sacrifices and the support that she gave me.

Acknowledgments

First and foremost, I would like to thank Jesus Christ, my Lord and Savior. Many people encouraged me during this endeavor, and I am forever appreciative. I want to echo what I said in the dedication, I could not have completed this journey without the support of my family. Thank you for being there when I thought I could not do this. I express my heartfelt gratitude to the entire Walden learning community for your support toward the success of completing my doctoral journey. My fellow classmates that have helped motivate me to keep going and shared their journey and the struggles that they were dealing with to complete their doctorate. I want to express my gratitude to my Chair, Dr. Sydney Parent, for being my rock when I needed it the most. You will never understand what your guidance and friendship mean to me. Also, my second member Dr. Kelly Hall, whose help in completing this journey was remarkable. Finally, Dr. Robb, my URR, for her support and input into this study.

Table of Contents

List of Tables	V
Section 1: The Problem	1
The Local Problem	1
Rationale	3
Definition of Terms	4
Significance of the Study	5
Research Questions	6
Review of the Literature	7
Search Process	7
Conceptual Framework	8
Review of the Broader Problem	10
Implications	20
Summary	21
Section 2: The Methodology	23
Research Design and Approach	23
Participants	26
Criteria for Selecting Participants	27
Justification for the Number of Participants	27
Procedure for Gaining Access to Participants	28
Contingency Plan	29
Establishing a Researcher-Participant Working Relationship	29
Protection of Participants	30

Data Collection	31
Interview Protocol	31
Semistructured Interviews	31
Keeping Track of Data	32
Role of the Researcher	32
Data Analysis	33
Evidence of Quality	34
Discrepant Cases	37
Data Analysis Results	37
Research Question 1: Learning Support Needs	39
Research Question 2: Fulfillment of Needs	44
Research Question 3: Recommendations	46
Summary of the Outcomes	49
Section 3: The Project	54
Introduction	54
Rationale	55
Review of the Literature	57
Policy Papers	58
Project Description	74
Needed Resources and Existing Supports	74
Potential Barriers and Potential Solutions	75
Implementation and Timetable	76
Roles and Responsibilities	78

Project Evaluation Plan	78
Project Implications	79
Local Implications	79
Extensive Implications	80
Summary of Section 3	80
Section 4: Reflections and Conclusions	82
Introduction	82
Project Strengths and Limitations	82
Project Strengths	82
Project Limitations	84
Recommendations for Alternative Approaches	84
Scholarship, Project Development, and Leadership and Change	85
Scholarship	85
Project Development	86
Leadership and Change	86
Analysis of Self as Scholar	87
Analysis of Self as Practitioner	87
Analysis of Self as Project Developer	88
Reflection on Importance of the Work	88
Implications, Applications, and Directions for Future Research	89
Implications	89
Applications	89
Directions for Future Research	90

Conclusion	90
References	92
Appendix A: The Project	120
Appendix B: Interview Protocol	141
Appendix C: Evaluation sheet	144

List of Tables

Table 1. Adult Nontraditional Students Growth in Higher Eduation	11
Table 2. Timetable for Implementing the Project	77

Section 1: The Problem

The Local Problem

Adult learners constitute a growing proportion of U.S. undergraduate students. Undergraduate students are expected to increase to 20.5 million between the fall of 2018 and fall 2027, 7.6 million (or 37%) of whom will be 25 years old and over (National Center for Education Statistics, 2017). Caruth (2014) noted that many colleges are not designed with adult learners in mind and confirmed the cruciality of understanding adult nontraditional learners' needs. By discovering the learning support needs of adult nontraditional learners' taking classes on a campus, the graduation rate of the nontraditional student population can possibly be increased. Understanding learning support needs is important because programs and policies can be developed to assist adult nontraditional learners who take classes on campus obtain their degree.

The problem at one local southeastern university was that adult nontraditional learners taking classes on campus were graduating at a low rate, which may indicate a lack of needed support services. The study site and other universities have not adapted to keep up with the ever-growing population of adult nontraditional learners (Prins et al., 2015). 27% of students graduate at the study site within 3--6 years compared to 48% nationwide, and 33% of students at the study site graduate within 5--7 years compared to 49% nationwide. At the time of the study, the population at the study site was approximately 18,000 students, of whom 44% were adult nontraditional learners.

According to the director of institutional research, planning, and effectiveness, of the adult nontraditional learners population, 70% were pursuing an online degree and 30%

were pursuing degrees through on-campus classes. The focus of this study was the nontraditional learners taking classes on campus. The reasoning for this choice was to narrow the study to only discover how to better serve adult learners taking classes on campus at the study site.

Merriam and Bierema (2014) and Kang and Biniecki (2015) stated that universities are working with a more culturally diverse adult learner population than ever before. During a leadership retreat at the study site in July 2018, the chancellor while addressing the attendees spoke about the need to understand the individual support needs of the student body and how important customer service was to the university. In an enrollment management meeting in March 2018, the associate vice chancellor of enrollment management addressed the concern that there is little or no differentiation made among students at the study site based on their backgrounds, professional roles, or the circumstances by which adult students decide to pursue education. Zalaznick (2017) stated that adult nontraditional learners have more responsibilities outside of school compared to traditional students. Chen (2017) and Simi and Matusitz (2016) observed that U.S. colleges and universities often neglected adult nontraditional learners. At the study site, adult nontraditional learners taking classes on campus continued to be treated the same as traditional students and their individual support needs and many other commitments were not taken into consideration. The chancellor provided the example that services, such as advising, computer laboratory access, and assistance with class schedules, were only available during daytime hours, thereby limiting service availability to adult learners who attended on-campus classes in the evening.

The gap in practice was a lack of needed support for adult nontraditional learners taking classes on campus at the study site, which may be contributing to the low graduation rate among this population. By determining the support needs and institutional support provided and used by the adult nontraditional learners who were taking classes on campus, it may be possible to help adult learners that take classes on campus at the local study site graduate at an increasing rate.

Rationale

While numerous studies exist about adult nontraditional learners and the many different issues that they face (e.g., Bohl et al., 2017; Hong, 2017; Jobe et al., 2016; Kallison, 2017; Kasworm, 2018; Osam et al., 2017; Quiggins et al., 2016; Rand et al., 2018; Risley, 2019; Sutton, 2017; van Rhij, et al., 2016; Wyatt, 2011), no studies have been completed at the study site on this population. The study site is a 4-year university in the southeastern United States. In the 2018–2019 school year, 44% of the students at the university were adult nontraditional learners. Per the director of institutional research, planning, and effectiveness, of that population, 30% of them were taking classes on campus. Forbes uses the graduation rate as one of the points to rank best value colleges and graduation rates have become one of the main indicators that adult learners look at when choosing a school to attend (Adams, 2018).

At the study site, there were many meetings in 2018 involving the associate vice chancellor of enrollment management and institutional directors regarding adult learners and the unique challenges that they experience. Following these meetings, few changes were implemented affecting adult learners. Nevertheless, there still needs to be more

emphasis on delineating the differences between traditional students and the adult nontraditional learners. In many of these meetings, the main topic was that at the university, adult learners were treated the same as traditional students and their unique challenges are not addressed. In these meetings, adult learners have been discussed, from their admission through graduation, as was the responsibility of the university to support these students to increase their success. The need to support adult nontraditional learners has been emphasized by the chancellor and several senior vice chancellors at the study site. With the data supporting the growth of adult learners in higher education (Prins et al., 2015), it is important at the study site to determine possible solutions to assist in meeting the needs of these students. The purpose of this study was to explore the learning support needs of adult nontraditional learners and the institutional support provided and used, as well as to make recommendations to eventually increase their graduation rate at the study site. The findings of the study might be used to potentially increase the graduation rate of adult nontraditional learners enrolled in on-campus courses at the study site, thereby addressing their problem with the low graduation rate of adult nontraditional learners.

Definition of Terms

The following terms and definitions were used throughout this study:

Adult learners: Students who are over the age of 24 years old (Kasworm et al., 2010).

Nontraditional learners: Students who meet one of the following criteria: delayed enrollment after high school, did not complete high school, part-time enrollment, full-

time employment, caring for dependents, or not relying on their parents for financial support (Choy, 2002, as cited in Rabourn et al., 2018).

Student engagement: The involvement and engagement of adult learners in effective educational activities (Rabourn et al., 2018).

Support services: Services offered by the university, such as nonacademic programs, administrative services, and advising, that are intended to help the student be successful (Glowacki-Dudka, 2019).

Significance of the Study

The study site and other universities have not adapted to keep up with the evergrowing population of adult nontraditional learners (Prins et al., 2015). The problem at the study site was that adult nontraditional learners taking classes on campus were graduating at a low rate, which may have indicated a lack of needed support services. Upon completion of the study, it may be possible to recommend to university stakeholders some strategies to increase the graduation rate of adult nontraditional learners enrolled in courses on-campus. Students' needs are constantly changing, and universities are advised by Stevens (2014) to understand and respond to students' needs. The study is an original contribution to the local site, which has never explored adult learner support needs. This study may be significant in improving the services provided to adult nontraditional learners taking classes on campus at the public 4-year southeastern university and in other similar institutions. Filling the support needs of adult nontraditional learners taking classes on campus may positively impact the graduation rate of adult nontraditional learners.

College graduation improves students' position in society, thereby bettering families, communities, and lives (Merriam et al., 2007). Determining the support provided and needed will hopefully improve graduation rates, which will change the lives of those adult learners attending the study site, allowing them to possibly get better jobs, make more money, and improve their standards of living. This could also possibly raise the standard of living of the entire community by improving the family unit, education, medical care, services provided by the local government, and by building a growing economy improving the quality of life.

Research Questions

The purpose of this study was to explore the learning support needs of adult nontraditional learners and the institutional support provided and used as well as to make recommendations to eventually increase the graduation rate of this population at the study site. The problem with low graduation rates among adult nontraditional learners taking classes on campus required exploration to gain an understanding of the unmet learning support needs that might help more of these students graduate at the study site and possibly at other institutions that are experiencing similar problems. To accomplish this, I sought to answer the following three research questions.

RQ1: According to adult nontraditional learners taking classes at the study site, what are their learning support needs?

RQ2: According to the perceptions of adult nontraditional learners, to what extent do the support services provided by the university fulfill the needs of learners taking classes on campus?

RQ3: What recommendations do adult nontraditional learners taking classes on campus suggest to improve the learning supports provided that may increase their chances of graduating?

Based on the findings, I developed recommendations for helping adult nontraditional learners graduate at a higher rate. By presenting the recommendations to stakeholders, my hope was that policies and programs would be considered for implementation to better assist adult nontraditional learners taking classes on campus.

Review of the Literature

In this review, I examined extant literature on the topics of adult nontraditional learners in higher education taking classes on campus, their support needs, and the support that colleges and universities provided to assist them reaching graduation.

Search Process

To search for sources for the literature review, I used the following search terms and phrases: adult learners, nontraditional learners, adult students, nontraditional students, adult nontraditional students, graduation rates, improving graduation rates, student's needs, adult student's needs, nontraditional students in higher education, adult students in higher education, and adult students. The search was conducted between September 2018 and October 2019 using multiple educational databases accessible through the Walden University Library including ERIC, Educational Combined Search, ProQuest Central, SAGE Journals, Google Scholar, and SAGE Research Methods Online.

Bohl et al. (2017) found that adult/nontraditional learners credit their success to family. To expand the search for literature regarding family, I explored scholarly resources using the following search terms and phrases: *supportive family, family involvement, family support, parents support for adult learners, parents support for nontraditional learners, family support for adult learners, family support for nontraditional learners, support from immediate family for adult learners, and support from immediate family for nontraditional learners.* There were no results returned for each phrase searched. I found no articles in the databases on the support provided for adult nontraditional learners, which lead me to believe that there may be useful insights revealed as a result of this study.

Conceptual Framework

I used Tinto's (1975) theory of student retention as the conceptual framework for this study. Tinto's theory is the most commonly used model in student retention literature. The central point of the theory is student integration, about which Tinto postulated that a student's persistence is predicted by both academic and social integration into campus life. Six components comprise Tinto's framework used to understand student integration: (a) preentry attributes (i.e., prior schooling and family background), (b) goals and commitment in regard to student aspirations and the institution, (c) institutional experiences (i.e., academics, faculty interaction, cocurricular involvement, and peer group interaction), (d) integrations (i.e., academic and social), (e) goals in regard to intentions and external commitments, and (f) outcome (i.e., departure decision or graduation) (Metz, 2002). Tinto researched the support provided to students

by universities, such as teaching, learning support, and facilities. Tinto also studied the support from outside universities, for instance debt assistance, counselling, medical care, personal support, events for family, and other supports. In this study I focused on two components of Tinto's framework: institutional experiences (i.e., academics, faculty interaction, cocurricular involvement, and peer group interaction) and integrations (i.e., academic and social).

Tinto's (1975) theory uses a framework for examining desired services and support as well as the ways in which they can enhance persistence and degree completion. Within the framework, Tinto studied the support services provided to the students from the institution, faculty, and family as well as how these support services helped the student integrate into the university. Tinto posited that both academic and social integration are important for retention. I used Tinto's theory as a framework to guide my development of the research questions. The results of the current study were analyzed to formulate recommendations to possibly improve graduation rates of adult nontraditional learners. Tinto used this theory to look at the support provided to adult learners and how the support provided plays an important role in the success of these students. I based my research questions on these same concerns, which were student selfefficacy, perceived value of the curriculum, and sense of belonging. With the results of this study, I can provide stakeholders with a better understanding of these students' needs so programming can be considered and implemented to match their needs and possibly improve graduation rates among on-campus adult learners.

Review of the Broader Problem

Adult learners constitute a growing proportion of U.S. undergraduate students. Undergraduate students are expected to continue to increase in the upcoming years (Prins et al., 2015). Colleges and universities need to understand this growing population and their support needs to succeed. Adult nontraditional learners have to juggle many issues, such as full-time jobs, family, and only being able to take classes part time. From my observation these individuals struggle to meet all their commitments, and, in many cases, they do not make it to graduation.

In the following subsections, I discuss the growth of the adult nontraditional learners in higher education; the literature that has been produced that defines an adult learner; and the types of support that are provided, such as institutional and faculty support.

Growth of Adult Nontraditional Learners in Higher Education Enrollment.

The student body is changing in colleges and universities. According to Vidales (2018), no matter how old today's students are, they are changing every day, and in higher education, those who educate need to keep up with them. The largest growing population in colleges today are adult learners (National Center for Education Statistics, 2017). Previous authors have discussed how higher education has not adapted to support this growing population (Bohl et al., 2017; Bowers & Bergman, 2016; Edelman, 2018; Ellis, 2019; Glowacki-Dudka, 2019; Kasworm, 2018). A comparison of these articles is presented in Table 1 and synthesized in relation to this study.

Table 1Adult Nontraditional Students Growth in Higher Eduation

Author	Publication Year	Percentage	Source of data
Osterholt and Dennis	2014	Between 2000 - 2010 37%	National Center for Educational Statistics
Bowers and Bergman	2016	33%	Adult Learners in Higher Education
Klein-Collins	2019	30%	All Colleges in Higher Education
Alverez	2017	40%	All Colleges in Higher Education
Bohl, Haak, and Shrestha	2017	Between 1999 – 2000 73%	U.S. Department of Education
Karnelita	2017	35%	National Center for Educational Statistics
Edelman	2018	30%	All Colleges in Higher Education
Kasworm	2018	75%	National Center for Educational Statistics
Rand, Herderson, Koti, and Nelsen	2018	40%	National Center for Educational Statistics
Ellis	2019	33%	National Center for Educational Statistics
Glowacki-Dudka	2019	40%	National Center for Educational Statistics
Risley	2019	36.2%	Chronicle of Higher Education
Sun	2019	85%	National Center for Educational Statistics

Note. Notice in the table that two authors used a time span for their percentages. Also, most authors used the National Center for Educational Statistics to obtain their percentages.

Between the years of 2000 and 2010, there was a 37% increase in total enrollments in higher education compared to the prior decade where there was only an 11% increase (Osterholt & Dennis, 2014). Karmelita (2017) stated that according to the National Center for Education Statistics, the enrollments of adult learners increased by 35% between the years of 2000 to 2015. The percentage of adult nontraditional learners in pursuit of an undergraduate degree varied depending on the article. The rates presented

by authors ranged from between 30% to 85% (Bohl et al., 2017; Bowers & Bergman, 2016; Edelman, 2018; Ellis, 2019; Glowacki-Dudka, 2019; Kasworm, 2018; Sun, 2019). Edelman (2018) and Klein-Collins (2019), using only the government's definition of adult learners, stated students over the age of 25 years old make up 30% of undergraduates enrolled in college today. Ellis (2019) stated that over 33% of undergraduate students fit the classification of a nontraditional student based solely on their age and not any other attribute used to define a nontraditional student.

Bowers and Bergman (2016) stated that adult nontraditional students have become the new majority among students in the United States in that they make up 50% of part-time students and more than 33% of total students. They discussed that 65% of jobs in the future will require some form of postsecondary education. The authors went on further to stress that colleges and universities need to be prepared to help this growing population. Risley (2019) stated that 36.2% of the total population of students were adult learners. The writer went on to say in the field of adult education there is still a lot of work that needs to be considered to optimally support adult learners. Both these articles stressed the importance of understanding the supports needed by adult nontraditional learners.

Alvarez (2017) ranked colleges based on their innovation to support adult learners. This ranking is important to understand because when deciding on a university to attend, adult nontraditional learners look at how universities support them and their success. Glowacki-Dudka (2019) studied how to engage adult nontraditional learners and the need to acknowledge them, while Rand et al. (2018) focused on how adult learners

choose colleges and universities to attend. In Glowacki-Dudka and Rand both found that adult learners look for program selection, the university's reputation, and convenience of classes. Both authors also stated that adult learners make up 40% of college enrollments. Bohl et al. (2017) stated that in the academic year of 1999 -- 2000, the undergraduate students who had at least one identifying criterion of an adult nontraditional student were 73%. This is when the growth of adult nontraditional learners began because the military raised their tuition assistance program to \$250 a semester hour and \$4,500 a year giving those that are on active-duty military, national guard, and the reserves the opportunity to attend college free (The U.S. Army, n.d.). Bohl et al. found that retention of these students was a challenge and that it was mostly due to the lack of support services provided. Kasworm (2018) reported a year later in 2018, that three quarters (75%) of total students fit one or more criteria of an adult nontraditional learner and stated that colleges and universities do not view adult learners as important and viable students. Kasworm also stated that 1 out of 3 colleges did not encourage adult learners to attend classes at the university; instead, they recommended them to take online classes.

The definition of adult nontraditional learners has begun to blur due to life roles and levels of maturity. Adult learners are parents, workers both full- and part-time, part-time attendees, and reentry participants not simply defined as over the age of 25 years old (Kasworm, 2018). Sun (2019) stated that only 15% of students were traditional, meaning that nontraditional learners comprised about 85% of the student body.

Despite the increase in adult learners, colleges have not adapted their policies to accommodate them (Barr, 2016; Caruth, 2014; Kasworm, 2018; Rabourn et al., 2018).

Hope (2017) stated that the policy architecture in higher education has been set up for first-time, full-time students, and adult learners find it challenging to achieve their postsecondary credentials. The support services for students at many colleges and universities are still developed with the traditional student in mind, with most overlooking adult nontraditional learners and, therefore, setting them up for failure (Glowacki-Dudka, 2019; Wyatt, 2011). An understanding of adult nontraditional learners and barriers to their success is needed prior to determining their support needs.

Adult Nontraditional Learners

Andragogy is the science of helping adults learn and is widely studied topic. The concept of andragogy was developed in 1833 by the German educator, Alexander Kapp (Loeng, 2017). Knowles (1980) took what was started by Kapp and developed a dynamic definition of adult learning that separates the field of children's education from adult education. Knowles introduced five assumptions about adult learning that are still essential today:

- Self-directed: Adults want to be viewed as capable.
- Accumulation of life experiences: Adults want to use their accumulation of life experiences in classroom experiences.
- The importance of subject matter: Adults want to understand why the subject matter is important to learn.
- Practical applications and solution oriented: Adults prefer practical applications that are oriented to solving problems.

 Intrinsic motivation: Adults are intrinsically motivated. They are naturally driven by personal rewards.

Holton et al. (2015) added one more assumption to Knowles's andragogy: Adults' readiness to learn depends on the immediacy of the need to learn that information (Miller, 2017). Knowles also noted that adults are not interested in the lecture/inquisition format, which is how most universities conduct their classroom teaching (Miller, 2017).

Knowles (1984) later developed the adult learning theory (Schultz, 2012). In this theory, Knowles clarified five major assumptions about adult learners stating that adult learners are identified by (a) experience, (b) motivation, (c) readiness to learn, (d) orientation to learning, and (e) self-concept. Knowles also studied the barriers of adult learning (Rabourn et al., 2018). Other researchers confirmed Knowles's barriers and listed the barriers for adult learners as risk factors and stated that they are the reason most adults withdraw or dropout. These barriers include enrolling in college later in life, working full time, caring for dependents, parenting by themselves, attending part time, and living off campus (Bowers & Bergman, 2016; Glowacki-Dudka, 2019; Rabourn et al., 2018; Risley, 2019; Zarifa et al., 2018).

Sun (2019), Raybourn et al. (2018), Sutton, (2019), and Byrd et al. (2018), studied adult learners and their problems in higher education. They all agreed that colleges and universities do not take the adult learner into account for their services provided. They pointed out that adult learners have more challenges, such as family responsibilities, job commitments, and inflexible course scheduling. They also highlighted adult learners' anxieties about interacting with younger students and their learning abilities.

They made the following recommendations to assist adult learners with support services:

(a) colleges and universities need to have extended hours at their campus offices to better support adult learners including the financial aid office, advisors, and admissions and (b) brought up the importance of community partnerships to assist with child-care and the like.

Another subgroup of adult nontraditional learners are active military and veterans, who deal with the above barriers along with additional barriers that come with being on active duty. Military students have been an increasing population in higher education since the implementation of the Post–9/11 GI Bill (Brown & Gross, 2011; Sherbert et al., 2017). Developing a better understanding of adult nontraditional learners may possibly assist in determining what support services students serving in the military require to improve their chances of graduating.

Institutional Support

Wyatt (2011) and Rotar (2017) both confirmed how important it is for campus leaders to develop activities and functions that meet the needs of adult nontraditional learners. Karmelita (2017) observed that for adult learners to be successful, universities must assist them to transition to the demands and expectations of college, which requires support and services to help them. The author went on to state that institutions must connect with adult learners and give them a sense that the university cares about them. Sutton (2016) stated that when institutions make long term strategies, they should reflect adult learners and provide enough support to allow them to persist. Sutton (2018) described how important it is to prepare adult nontraditional learners for success at

orientation and how the adult nontraditional learner does not want the same information that traditional students want. Adult nontraditional learners were less concerned about their technological readiness; not interested in meeting new students, or being involved in student organizations, and were less concerned about paying for college (Sutton, 2018).

In the following paragraphs the authors addressed the support that is being provided to students in higher education. The main theme in these articles is that colleges and universities have not adjusted their support services to accommodate the adult nontraditional learner (Bowers & Bergman, 2016; van Rhijn et al., 2016; Zarifa et al., 2018). Bowers and Bergman (2016) explained that support services provided to students pursuing their undergraduate degrees are not geared toward adult nontraditional learners. They went on further to state that services like academic advising, faculty support, and financial aid affect the adult nontraditional learners' persistence and are factors contributing to their withdrawal or no longer continuing. The issue of these support services is that they are not provided at times that are convenient for the adult nontraditional learner. Ellis (2019) stated that the uniqueness of nontraditional learners contributes to their individual struggles with persistence.

van Rhijn et al. (2016) in their study researched the retention of the adult learner discussing Tinto's theory and how important it is to make sure that these students are integrated into the university fully, both socially and academically. Zarifa et al. (2018) studied the 4-year bachelor's degree taking 6 years to complete. They studied both traditional and nontraditional learners, and with the nontraditional learners they stated

that the "odds" on them completing their degree in 4 years is disproportionately stacked against them.

Witkowsky et al. (2016) studied how adult nontraditional learners felt about inclusion into their college. The findings showed that they felt included but believed that the institution did not take action to prevent or address discrimination against them. The needs of mature students are often overlooked and the policies and supports provided are inadequate or inaccessible (van Rhijn et al., 2016). Adult learners credit their success mainly to the support they received from their family and faculty, in that order (Bohl et al., 2017).

Faculty Support

Faculty play an important part in the adult nontraditional learners' success in higher education. There have been many articles that address the importance of faculty involvement with adult nontraditional learners (Glowacki-Dudka, 2019; Green & Wright, 2017; Miller, 2017; Osterholt & Dennis, 2014; Perkins-Holtsclaw & Lampley, 2018; Rogers, 2018; Smith, 2017; Van Ameijde et al., 2018). Osterholt and Dennis (2014) have addressed how important it is for faculty to understand the diversity of the learners in their classroom and, by so doing, adopt methods to support their students. Miller (2017) also focused on the challenge of creating the optimal learning environment for adult learners. Miller stated that it is important to not only have faculty who are experts in their discipline but to have faculty who have been trained to understand adult learners and how they learn.

Rogers (2018) explained in 2018 that students are more diverse. They need professionals teaching them who create an environment of support and take into consideration that their students are mostly adult learners who have additional work and family responsibilities. Rogers went on to state that institutions need to provide systems for faculty so that they can demonstrate competence, assert their roles in decision-making in curricular and accreditation matters, and move beyond their disciplinary frames to understand the different students in their class and their knowledge bases. Smith (2017) advised that adult students want to be engaged with their instructors and they want to be educated by a topic expert. Green and Wright (2017) discussed the importance of student and faculty interaction and that it is important for the student to feel connected to the university.

Positive faculty and student communication and interaction improves the motivation and engagement of the adult nontraditional learner which, in turn, improves retention and graduation rates (Green & Wright, 2017; Perkins-Holtsclaw & Lampley, 2018). Van Ameijde et al.'s (2018) research confirms the relationship between communication and student success adding that quality communication between student and faculty was one of the key factors that kept students from dropping out and kept them working toward their degree. Glowacki-Dudka (2019) discussed how institutions, as well as individual faculty, prepare services and instruction with traditional students in mind not taking into consideration the adult nontraditional learner.

Implications

The problem at one local southeastern university was that adult nontraditional learners taking classes on campus were graduating at a low rate, which may indicate a lack of needed support services. The purpose of this study was to explore the learning support needs of adult nontraditional learners, institutional support provided and used, and to make recommendations to eventually increase graduation at the study site.

I hope to provide stakeholders with a better understanding of the adult nontraditional learners' needs so programming can be considered and implemented to match their needs, and to possibly improve graduation rates among on-campus adult learners, the problem addressed by the study. The results of this study could have implications regarding what support services are provided to better assist with increasing graduation in the adult nontraditional student population at the local study site. It is important to understand the nontraditional adult learner population; what services are being provided and, of those services, which ones the adult nontraditional learners use and need. A policy recommendation paper may be created to use as a reference guide to better support adult nontraditional learners. Training materials may result from this study so employees of the study site can better meet the needs of the adult nontraditional learners. Ultimately, the implications of this study can lead to changes in the support provided to adult nontraditional learners by guiding administrators and institution leadership to implement the proposed policy recommendations to better support the adult nontraditional learners to increase their graduation.

Summary

In Section 1 I discussed that adult nontraditional learners were becoming the majority student in higher education today and are different than traditional students. The support services provided at the study site and at most institutions in the United States operate under policies and with support programs that do not account for the growing population of adult nontraditional learners. Institutional understanding of their adult nontraditional learners will assist institutional response to their needs. Understanding the services offered and needed will assist institutional response to the adult nontraditional learners.

Although the services provided at the study site have not taken into account adult nontraditional learners it is not known what services are provided. The purpose of this study was to explore the learning support needs of adult nontraditional learners, institutional support provided and used, and to make recommendations to eventually increase graduation at the study site. Through my research I hope to provide stakeholders with a better understanding of these students' needs so programming can be considered and implemented to match their needs, and to possibly improve graduation rates among on-campus adult nontraditional learners, the problem addressed by the study.

In Section 2 I provided the methodology for this qualitative research project study, the selection of participants, the collection of data, and the analysis of the data, with the focus on the adult nontraditional learners and the support needed to be successful in higher education. In Section 3 the project will be explained, and within it the existing problem and the evidence from the literature and research will help me in outlining the

recommendations to assist adult nontraditional learners. Section 4 will include reflections, project strengths and limitations, and recommendations for alternative approaches.

Section 2: The Methodology

The problem at the study site was that adult nontraditional learners taking classes on campus were graduating at a low rate, which may have indicated a lack of needed support services. The study site and other universities have not adapted to keep up with the ever-growing population of adult nontraditional learners (Prins et al., 2015). The purpose of this study was to explore the learning support needs of adult nontraditional learners and the institutional support provided and used as well as to make recommendations to eventually increase the graduation rate of this population at the study site. I hope to provide stakeholders with a better understanding of these students' needs so programming can be considered and implemented to match their needs and possibly improve graduation rates among on-campus adult nontraditional learners. According to Creswell (2009), the research design is the procedures and plans for a study that include the detailed methods of data collection and analysis. The nature of the problem, my personal experiences, and the audience for the study guided the selection of the research design.

Research Design and Approach

In this study, I used a basic qualitative design to answer the research questions. According to Yin (2014), a research design should be selected based on the amount of control the researcher has on events, the amount of focus on current events, and the types of research questions. Merriam and Tisdell (2016) noted that basic qualitative research is suitable for "understanding the meaning a phenomenon has for those involved" (p. 24). A qualitative research approach assisted me in providing rich descriptive information about

the research phenomenon (see Merriam & Tisdell, 2016). Merriam and Tisdell stated that a qualitative design is appropriate when the purpose is to interpret, explore, and gain insight into a phenomenon. Creswell and Guetterman (2019) added that qualitative research is helpful in studying a problem with unknown variables by exploring multiple perspectives. According to Wright (2016), qualitative research is broad and includes inquiry to gain a better understanding about a particular event or individual. Use of the qualitative method allowed me to use an investigative approach to gain a better understanding about a particular problem or topic rather than to measure something as done in quantitative research.

Qualitative research studies vary in complexity and may focus on exploring a problem by developing an understanding of a central idea (Creswell, 2014; Creswell & Poth, 2017; Lodico et al., 2010; Merriam & Tisdell, 2016). Traditionally, basic qualitative research follows an approach for which data are collected "based on words from a small number of individuals so that the participants' views are obtained" (Creswell, 2012, p. 16). I used open-ended questions in semistructured interviews to allow for the free flow of information. Hedlund et al., (2015) stated that interviews are effective methods for researchers seeking to collect data. Merriam and Tisdell (2016) stated that interviews can be used to collect data for a wide variety of ideas. Interviews provide a method of data collection in qualitative studies (Creswell, 2012: Merriam, 2009). According to Morse (2015), qualitative researchers should use semistructured interviews with open-ended questions to collect data. Semistructured interviews provide respondents the opportunity to answer the same questions, which increases the likelihood

of comparability (Patton, 2015). Using this method of interview structure resulted in the collection of rich data that allowed me to explore the patterns and themes that emerged during data analysis. Conducting these interviews has also provided answers that I would be unable to obtain by other means and has allowed me to actively communicate with the participants. In order to enable a deeper exploration of the problem and potential solutions, a smaller number of participants were used.

I considered other research designs for this study, such as phenomenology, ethnography, grounded theory, and narrative. While these designs are useful in different types of research, they did not fit the nature of the research questions in this study. For example, a phenomenological study requires the researcher to investigate the participants' lived experiences and the interpretation of those experiences over time (Creswell, 2014; Lodico et al., 2010; Patton, 2015). In this study, the research questions were not concerned with "uncovering and interpreting the inner essence of the participants cognitive processing regarding a common experience," which is how Merriam (2009) described phenomenological research (p. 26). The phenomenological approach requires the use of a more in-depth interview structure, and Seidman (2013) stated that this in-depth interview structure may require three separate interviews to fully explore the context of the meaning of the phenomenon. Ethnography is another design that was considered; however, ethnography is used to address a culture or group behavior (see Creswell, 2012). When using this design, the researcher must become fully immersed in the culture or group being studied (Bogdan & Biklen, 2007; Creswell, 2014; Creswell & Poth, 2017; Lodico et al., 2010). Grounded theory is a research design where

the data collection may influence a developing theory (Johnson & Christensen, 2012). In the grounded theory design, the outline of relationships, action, or a system of events emerges from data collection over time (Creswell, 2012). I did not select grounded theory because the goal of the study was not to develop a theory. Finally, narrative studies are used to explore a phenomenon using the participant's narrative and emphasizing the experiences of the participant (Patton, 2015). Narrative studies often require continued engagement to fully explore the phenomenon of interest (Connelly & Clandinin, 2006). The information gathered in this type of design is often retold by the researcher, and in the end, the researcher combines their views with the participants' views of their lives in a collaborative narrative (Creswell, 2009). The purpose of this study was not to tell stories, and so the narrative design was inappropriate.

Participants

The study site was an university in the southeastern United States that has four campuses. The basic Carnegie classification was as a Master's College & University:

Larger Program, according to the Carnegie classification of Institutions of Higher Education (2017). The population of the university's campuses were comprised of approximately 18,000 students, of which 44% are adult nontraditional learners.

According to the director of institutional research, planning, and effectiveness, 30% of these students are pursuing their degree through on-campus classes. For this study, I used purposeful sampling to recruit individuals who have knowledge of the study site and were attending classes on campus. Creswell (2014) stated that identifying participants in qualitative research involves purposefully selecting groups or individuals who will help

answer the research questions. Lodico et al. (2010) stated that the criteria for selecting participants of a qualitative study "involved selecting participants who have key knowledge related to the purpose of the study" (p. 37). Additionally, Merriam (2009) explained that for a researcher to successfully select participants, they must determine the criteria first for selecting the participants.

Criteria for Selecting Participants

I used purposeful sampling to select participants from the study site. Purposeful sampling allows researchers to select participants based on their knowledge, so the researchers can learn more about the local problem (Ford, 2016). The participant selection criteria for this study were (a) adult nontraditional learners, (b) currently attending classes at the study site, and (c) enrolled in an undergraduate degree program.

Justification for the Number of Participants

The sample size for this study was 12 current students attending classes on campus that met the criteria of an adult nontraditional learner. This number of participants provided sufficient depth to address the research questions. According to Creswell (2012), qualitative researchers typically study only a small number of individuals. Saturation occurs when new points or new themes have been exhausted, and rich, high-quality information has been gathered from participants (Fusch & Ness, 2015). In the event that saturation was not reached by interviewing 12 participants, the sample size would have been increased. The names of all interviewees were kept and will remain confidential.

Procedure for Gaining Access to Participants

To recruit participants for the study, my initial plan was to post a flyer around the study site campus at locations where adult nontraditional learners gathered. I received approval from the vice chancellor of academic affairs to post the flyers in classrooms, the library, and around the campus where adult nontraditional learners congregated. Once the flyers were posted, I waited for volunteers to contact me to express interest in the study. Once interest was expressed, the volunteers were to receive an email asking them to provide contact information so that I could call them to verify that they met the requirements of an adult nontraditional learner. In the event that I was not able to obtain enough participants I would follow the contingency plan provided below. Once confirmed that they met the requirements of the study I would have sent an email with the consent form for them to sign. The consent form explained each party's role, provided background information about the study, and described the measures taken for protecting participants' confidentiality and well-being. The interviews were planned to take place at times and in locations agreed on with each individual participant. The locations were going to provide quiet, comfortable settings that was to be free of disruptions and would protect the participants' confidentiality. Flick (2014) noted that a comfortable setting can contribute to a more relaxed interview session. After a location and time were agreed upon, I would have sent notices via email and text to the participants reminding them about the meeting details, the reason they were selected, and the purpose of the study.

Contingency Plan

In early 2020, the world was hit with the COVID-19 pandemic. In March of the same year, colleges and universities were required to shut their campus down to slow the spread of COVID-19. From March until August, most Americans worked and went to school from their homes. It was decided by the study site to open the campus back up for students and start fall classes in August 2020. In the event that I did not obtain participants from the flyers for all of the students needed for the study, I contacted the potential participants by email. I sent an email to institutional research, planning, and effectiveness (IRPE) to request if I could have an email sent to those learners that fit the adult nontraditional learner criteria as stated in this study. The IRPE sent the list to the study sites institutional review board, and they provided me with a list of over 1,000 students, along with their names and email addresses, so that I could email them and request their participation. This was after I had gone to the campus and put up the flyers and saw that very little students were attending class on campus at the study site. The IRPE department keeps data on all students to report to the Integrated Postsecondary Education Data System. The data that they collect, for example, is age, first-time students, transfer students, taking online or in-class courses, degree/certificate-seeking, and additional information. The same inclusion criteria were met by all participants whether they were recruited through the flyers or emails.

Establishing a Researcher-Participant Working Relationship

Establishing a researcher-participant working relationship was essential to the progress and outcome of this study (see Glesne, 2011). My goal was to build a

relationship of mutual respect and understanding at the study site where the participants would feel at ease. According to Walsh (2014), the participant's perspective is one of the most crucial components of qualitative research, and the researcher must be respectful and positive about the participant's opinions while making every effort to build trust. I informed each participant that the information they provided me would be kept confidential, and at any time, they could contact me with questions or concerns. Prior to and at the conclusion of the interview, the participants were given my cell number and email address so they could stay in contact with me if they had any further questions. I informed them that the interview would be audio recorded for transcription, and the recordings would be kept in a safe and locked location that I am the only individual who has access to.

Protection of Participants

The ethical behaviors outlined in the consent form and the interview protocol (Appendix B) represented standards for doing what is morally correct in the course of research (see Stankiewicz & Lychmus, 2016). Specifically, these standards are intended to ensure that participants incur no harm from their role in the study (Stankiewicz & Lychmus, 2016). As the researcher, my role was to protect the participants' confidentiality and privacy (see Hampton, 2016). All data gathered were secured using an electronic database that is password protected and saved on a thumb drive kept in a locked safe at my home.

Data Collection

In this qualitative study, I collected data from participants in semistructured interviews and the data collection instrument was the interview protocol (Appendix B). As Pezalla et al. (2012) suggested, as the researcher, I also functioned as the data collection instrument. An interview is the most commonly used data collection instrument in qualitative research (Yin, 2017).

Interview Protocol

Yin (2017) suggested using an interview protocol as a guide during the data collection process. An interview protocol is a detailed plan of the data collection process, and the protocol enhances transparency and the quality of the research (Sarma, 2015). I used an interview protocol to implement the same interview structure for each participant. I followed the interview protocol by setting a time, date, and location for the interview that was convenient for the participant as well as answering any privacy questions to ease the concerns of the participants. A digital audio recorder was used with the participants' permission to accurately capture each word of the interviews to aid in transcribing the interview data.

Semistructured Interviews

After receiving approval from the Walden institutional review board (approval number # 01-07-21-0663580), I conducted semistructured interviews with open-ended questions that aligned with the research questions see (see Appendix B). The plan for the interview was to conduct it in an office on campus located at a multipurpose building at the convenience of each of the participants. Using the interview protocol, I hoped to

uncover information that answered the research questions and informed me of how the study site could improve the graduation rate of the population under study. As a contingency plan due to the COVID-19 pandemic, I ended up conducting these interviews via Microsoft Teams for the protection of the interviewees and myself.

The interviews were conducted virtually on Microsoft Teams, and the participants decided on the time and location where they were comfortable joining the meeting from.

I conducted the interviews from my kitchen table, and the participants were in their places of residence.

Keeping Track of Data

The 12 interviews that were conducted were audio recorded during the interview and 48-72 hours later transcribed into a Microsoft Word document. The data were planned to be put into a computer-aided qualitative data analysis system, NVivo (Q. S. R. International, n.d.), and electronically stored. This data analysis system did not do what I needed it to do so it was decided to just use regular data analysis. Each interviewee was given a four-digit code to keep them confidential. A reflective journal of each interview was planned to be kept, recording the interviewee's reaction to each question. Because the interviews were conducted on TEAMS they were recorded and downloaded on a thumb drive and secured. This was used as the reflective journal and was labeled with the same four-digit code as the participant to coincide with the interview.

Role of the Researcher

I am currently employed by the university under study, working for the global campus. I have been with the university for the past 7 years in the same position. I work

with students, faculty, and staff outside of the state where the campus is physically located. While I had to go to the campus for meetings, I had no interaction with any of the students. The study site chosen is approximately 360 miles from where I reside and work. I had no formal or informal contact with any of the students at the study site. I established a professional, respectful relationship with the adult nontraditional learners selected for this study.

Data Analysis

The data analysis plan was to analyze the data from the one-on-one interviews using a computer-aided qualitative data analysis system, NVivo (Q. S. R. International, n.d.). At the end of each interview, within 48-72 hours, the interview would be transcribed into a Microsoft Word document to prepare for open coding at a later time. NVivo has a transcription mode from the audio but as a backup I transcribed the interviews into a Word Document that I could also upload into NVivo for coding. Again, this software did not work to do the transcription, so the data had to be transcribed manually, and the following were used to analyze the data.

Open coding or initial coding allowed me to fracture or split the data collected into individually coded segments. According to Creswell's recommendation (2012, p. 244), I identified text segments, placing brackets around them, and assigning a code word or phrase that accurately described the meaning of the text segment. After doing this for each interview the next step was to group the codes that were similar into categories that were common for axial coding.

Then using axial coding or focused coding, I reorganized, compared, or focused the open codes into categories, with the goal of prioritizing them into axis categories around which other codes revolved. I formulated those axis categories into a central or core category (Creswell, 2012; Saldana, 2016). This helped me to distinctly label and narrow down the emerging themes throughout the interviewees' responses.

Themes express an idea that can be used to develop meaning (Creswell & Guetterman, 2019). As stated by Saldana (2016) "a theme is an outcome of coding, categorization, and analytic reflection, not something that is, in itself, coded" (p. 198). Once all codes and categories were developed, the categories were grouped into themes, which aided in defining the recommendations for change to possibly help the adult nontraditional learners improve their graduation rates.

Evidence of Quality

In qualitative research the researcher must strive for validity or trustworthiness, as stated by Ravitch and Carl (2016). Validity has four constructs, and they are: credibility, transferability, dependability, and confirmability. Ravitch and Carl explained that validity is the way that the researcher affirms their findings and that the findings are faithful to participants' experiences.

Credibility in a qualitative study considers all of the complexities that are presented in the study and deals with patterns that are not easily explained (Ravitch & Carl, 2016). To achieve credibility in this study I conducted member checking. Member checking is a technique used to confirm the accuracy of data and the findings by returning to the source (Merriam, 2009). After completion of the interviews and the data

analysis, I provided each participant with their transcript along with preliminary findings to check for accuracy. The transcripts and preliminary findings were emailed to each participant with a request to verify their answers and ensure that they agree with my findings. Each participant was asked to return a response or corrections as soon as possible but not later than 2 weeks. If at the end of 2 weeks I had not heard from the participant, I assumed that no corrections were needed. By doing this I could make sure that the transcripts accurately conveyed the participants' answers to the questions, and that the findings reflected their intentions. This would confirm the credibility of the interview data collected and analyzed, keeping it aligned with the participants' input.

Transferability, as stated by Ravitch and Carl (2016), in qualitative research is to include detailed descriptions of the data and the context making it possible to form comparisons to other contexts based on the information. According to Pezalla et al. (2012), the interviewer must be considered in the interview process, understanding their unique characteristics and their potential to influence the collection of the data. As stated by Hallberg (2012), in order to replicate a qualitive study the researchers must have the same research questions, as well as the same methods of selecting informants, collecting data and data analysis, and the same theoretical perspective. In this study I provided clear and precise information to meet the criteria of "thick description" so that the readers, or research audiences can make comparisons.

Dependability is the method that is chosen to conduct the research and the stability or consistency of the process used to collect the data (Ravitch & Carl, 2016). The data collection method chosen for this study was semistructured interviews. The

reason for this choice was that the best way to answer the research questions was to go directly to those involved at the study site. For this study to determine the issues of these adult nontraditional learners, they were the best source. I used a former Walden graduate as a peer debriefer, which also added to the dependability and the confirmability of this study.

Confirmability addresses the researcher's biases within the study. While conducting the study my plan was to continually ask myself the following adapted questions as suggested by Ravitch and Carl (2016):

- Am I influencing the findings by having my own agenda and am I imposing that on the data?
- Would someone else's conclusion differ from mine?
- Within the research process whom can I engage to challenge my thinking?
- Which points in the study should I ask partners concerning the issues related to my subjectivity?

By frequently answering these questions throughout the study, I was able to strengthen confirmability of the study. I also engaged a former Walden doctoral graduate to aid in answering these questions to ensure there was little to no researcher bias. While the study was in progress, I forwarded my preliminary findings and transcripts to my peer reviewer bi-weekly for them to review and give me feedback. Once sent, we agreed on a time to discuss their thoughts on a follow-up phone call.

Discrepant Cases

Discrepant cases occur when there are two or more conflicting or inconsistent findings between or among the participants (Yin, 2017). Once open and axial coding, looking for major themes, and member checking were completed, I looked for any discrepant cases. By doing this it further promoted the accuracy, quality, and credibility of the study. Creswell (2012) stated that the presence of major themes and contrary evidence of these themes provides the reader multiple perspectives that further indicate that the researcher has presented the data in an unbiased manner. There were no discrepant cases found in this study.

Data Analysis Results

The problem was that adult nontraditional learners taking classes on campus were graduating at a low rate, which might indicate a lack of needed support services. The purpose of this study was to explore the learning support needs of adult nontraditional learners, institutional support provided and used, and to make recommendations to eventually increase graduation at the study site. Twelve adult nontraditional learners were interviewed and assigned a participant number. When referring to the participant, that number was used to ensure the privacy and confidentially of the participants in the study. Due to COVID-19, the recruitment of these 12 individuals was difficult. I had placed flyers on the campus, but because of the pandemic there were few students on campus when I started gathering participants. So, using my contingency plan I reached out to the study site's institutional review board for assistance. They provided me with a spread sheet listing about one thousand names and email addresses to assist in gaining

participants. Then I developed a recruitment email to send to the students and attached the recruitment flyer that explained my study. That email message with attachment was then sent to potential participants. Using the study site's list, 25 individuals a day were sent the email until I recruited my 12 participants. There were 10 interviews done on the Teams website and another three interviews were conducted over the phone. One of the three participants on the phone calls were found to be unqualified for the study due to them being a graduate student.

From the analysis, five themes emerged that I discuss in this section. According to Creswell (2014) there are six steps for analyzing data in qualitative research. In this study the following six steps were used to derive the five themes: (a) collecting data, (b) preparing the data by transcribing notes to be analyzed, (c) reading through the data to get a general sense of the information, (d) coding and assigning labels, (e) coding text for descriptions, and (f) coding the text for themes (Creswell, 2014).

Creswell (2014) explained that data analysis is the process of interpreting the data and this analysis can occur simultaneously while other interviews are being conducted. However, in this study the data analysis did not occur simultaneously with the interviews. Once all interviews were conducted, they were transcribed and printed out to start the coding process.

The following themes were derived from 12 one-on-one interview sessions conducted on Microsoft Teams or over the phone due to COVID-19. Most of the interviewees stated (a) students were unaware of what services are offered by the university, (b) the hours that the student support services are open were not conducive for

adult learners, (c) faculty and staff need to understand adult learners, (d) mental health was an issue at the campus and, (e) additional support and encouragement for adult learners were needed to complete their degree.

These themes were developed from the coding process for the data collected. For each interview open coding was completed and noted on a spreadsheet. After each interview was coded the next step was to conduct axial coding that grouped the codes into specific like categories, and then from those categories, themes emerged that aligned with the research questions in the study.

After I completed data analysis, I performed member checking, engaging the participants to review my initial findings and provide feedback to the findings. Candela (2019) stated "Member checking provides a way for the researcher to ensure the accurate portrayal of participant voices by allowing participants the opportunity to confirm or deny the accuracy and interpretations of data, thus adding credibility to the qualitative study" (p. 620). After member checking I sent my findings to my peer reviewer to look at my codes and themes to make sure that I was on track. Next, themes are presented for each of the three research questions. Themes 1 and 2 were applicable to both Research Questions 1 and 2 and are presented to answer both research questions.

Research Question 1: Learning Support Needs

Research Question 1 was posed as: According to adult nontraditional learners taking classes at the study site, what are their learning support needs? The adult nontraditional learners did not know what their learning supports needs were. The

following was the information gathered from adult nontraditional students interviewed and their responses.

The adult nontraditional learners did not know what the university offered to help them in their studies. Of the participants interviewed none had been to an orientation. So, when asked what their needs were, they each needed to ask what was meant by needs. When they were told about the support services that are offered at the study site, they began to open up about what they thought could assist them at getting to graduation. They stated that they needed the university to provide the adult nontraditional learners the opportunity to attend an orientation so that they could learn what was offered to assist them while attending at the study site. Participant 001 replied when asked about what support was offered at the study site "Honestly, I don't know of any. I have not been directly informed of any." And Participant 004 stated, "I would say that I don't know." And Participant 007 stated "being told what support services are available would be a big help." There were several other Participants, 002, 005, and 008 with similar comments when asked about what the university offered and what they needed.

Once the participants were informed what was offered by the study site, they stated that they take night and weekend classes, and they need student services to be open when they are on campus. They went on to discuss that they needed faculty and staff to be more supportive of them because they have additional responsibilities that they also take care of, and that it would be supportive if the faculty and staff acknowledge that. Participants also stated that their responsibilities sometimes stress them out and it would be supportive to have mental health support on the university that they could use to help

cope with the issues of life. Finally, they discussed support from outside the university, from family and their places of employment.

For the first research question two themes emerged from participants' responses and are presented in the following sections.

Theme 1: Adult Nontraditional Students Need to Understand What Learning Support Services are Available for Students

From the 12 interviews I learned that many students did not know what services were offered by the university. Four participants knew of some services. Eight (75%) of the participants were not aware of what support services are offered by the university. Participant 001 tutored at the university and so was well-aware of the tutoring services being offered. However, as that individual stated "all of my students have been adult learners. So, I know that the adult learners suffer more and need a little more help." The individual also had a concern about who gets to use the tutoring services. Participant 002 stated that "student services provide resume help, help with writing papers, and studying for tests." Participant 010 knew about academic advising and the writing center.

Participant 012 informed me that they were in the TRIO program. They explained that they had a designated faculty counselor that they could reach out to any time they needed help. They also told me that they had access to a copier machine and were given one-on-one help with their assignments. They receive additional scholarships and grants and can get tutoring help whenever they ask for it. The TRIO program is part of the Higher Education Act of 1964 (U.S. Department of Education). This program was enacted to assist first generation students and students from lower- and middle-income

families. TRIO is made up of eight programs, each covering different situations. These programs were Educational Opportunity Centers, Ronald E. McNair Postbaccalaureate Achievement Student Support Services, Talent Search, Training Program for Federal TRIO Programs Staff, Upward Bound, Upward Bound Math-Science, and Veterans Upward Bound. This student is in the Ronald E. McNair Postbaccalaureate Achievement, and the Student Support Services programs.

In the interview with Participant 008 this individual expressed that it was their responsibility to find out what was offered. Their answer to the question about support services was "I haven't really sought any to augment my studies." There were seven other participants who echoed this example. Participants 004, 009, and 011's comments were that they were not aware of any services, or they did not use any services from the university. Participants 005 and 006 stated that they could always get a tutor and internet access was helpful. Finally, Participant 013 stated "I haven't even interacted with any of them" referring to the student support services office. Some students even mentioned that the services provided were adequate or good, but when asked what services they were using they could not mention any, again revealing that they were unaware of the support provided by the university.

The second theme helps to understand why students were unaware of services and not using them.

Theme 2: Adult Nontraditional Learners Need Student Services to be Available at Times When the Students are on Campus

Some of the students interviewed knew of a student services department even though they were not aware of what it offered. In a majority of the interviews the participants stated that the support services department was closed when they arrived on campus for their class. Participant 013 stated:

I really haven't even interacted with any of them on campus. Because I take night classes after like most of the time if I try to do anything on campus most of the time it is closing as I am arriving to campus.

Participant 002 stated "I think weekend services would be helpful as well and in addition staying open later in the afternoon to maybe 7 or 8 o-clock." There were several participants who stated throughout the interviews that of the support services they knew about, the services are not convenient for them because of the hours that they are open. Participants 007, 008, and 009 all stated that the support services are "not convenient at all." Participant 008 went on to state "I feel like I am being treated like a traditional student." The participants stated that they have jobs, or children to take care of, so by the time they get to campus the offices are closed.

There were several of the participants who stated that the services were flexible, but again those participants only knew of tutoring and the library. Participant 011 discussed how student services are directed towards students that are just leaving high school and that they have never used them. Participants 004, 006, and 012 all stated that the services were flexible, but they were talking about classes being available during the

day or night and that they could get tutoring or use the writing center. Participant 001 discussed counselors and how they have never used tutoring or the writing center but for the most part the academic counselors were available when they needed them. Participant 010, who is a student athlete, stated that student services is open to them from 08:00 a.m. till 09:00 p.m. They went on further to say that they have never needed them, so they were fine. Finally, Participant 005 stated that they are "relatively fine" and went on to suggest the only thing to make them better is to have the professors available to help them on nights that they are not teaching.

Research Question 2: Fulfillment of Needs

Research Question 2 addressed how well the university was fulfilling needs:

According to the perceptions of adult nontraditional learners, to what extent do the support services provided by the university fulfill the needs of adult learners taking classes on campus? To gain information from the participants I asked additional questions that helped me understand the students' perceptions about the support provided. Two themes emerged in association with Research Question 2.

Theme 1: Adult Nontraditional Students Need to Understand What Learning Support Services are Available for Students.

In the 12 interviews that were conducted many students stated that either they did not use student services, or they did not use it much. However, financial aid did come up in many of the discussions. The perceptions of some of the students were that services are for the traditional students, and they were on their own. Participants 001, 002, 004, 006, 011, and 013 all stated that they were using nothing when it comes to student support.

Their perceptions were that student support services were for the traditional student because they were not open when they are on campus.

The perceptions of the students in TRIO, a program offered for low income and first-generation students as described above, were that the university is doing a great job at providing support. Participant 005 stated "I feel they are very supportive" and "after classes teachers are always there no matter how long it takes." Participant 012 was also in TRIO and had nothing but great things to say about the program. Participant 010, a student athlete, has support services available when they finish practice, just in case they need help. These two students' perceptions were that the university is doing a great job.

Participant 007 discussed how student services could only be accessed online. The participant was not aware of a student support service on campus. Finally, participant 009 was a veteran student using Veterans Administration (VA) benefits. They had nothing good to say about the student support services offered by the university. Their perception was that the VA does a great job at supporting them, but the university does not help in any way, and if it was not for the VA, they would not have a chance of graduating.

Theme 2: Adult Nontraditional Learners Need Student Services to be Available at Times When the Students are on Campus

Adult nontraditional learners revealed that the support services department was closed when the students arrived at campus, so it was not any help. Student 001 stated how they had to take off work to go to campus when student services were open and "I feel like every bit of information I got while I was there was like pulling teeth out of everybody." There were four others, 002, 005, 008, and 007 who expressed that the

support services were not offered at a convenient time and that the support services should extend their hours and maybe open on Saturdays. Participant 013 stated, "I feel like there is not any support for those of us especially those of us that are attending evening classes." Participants 004, 006, 010, and 012 all stated that the support services are flexible, however of the four of them two do not use any support and one is a student athlete, who has additional help available. Participant 011 stated "I have never needed them, so they are fine." Finally, the participant using their VA benefits stated, "I do not feel like the timing is convenient."

Research Question 3: Recommendations

Research Question 3 addressed recommendations: What recommendations do adult nontraditional learners taking classes on campus suggest to improve the learning supports provided that may increase their chances of graduating?

To help answer this research question all five themes which emerged from the study interviews apply, the two that have already been discussed and the following three.

Theme 3: Faculty and Staff Need to Understand Adult Nontraditional Learners to Better Support Them

When conducting the interviews there were some comments made that surprised me. One participant, 006, who had a family with children and a full-time job stated "teachers don't understand them" and the individual went on to say that "a teacher told them if you cannot separate your family issue then you should quit school." This points out that the faculty need to have more understanding of what adult learners have to deal with as well as attend classes. Another participant, 008 stated "I would say as far as

faculty they are fine, but nothing spectacular." When talking with this participant they stated that depending on the professor sometimes they had to wait for a response from them for a few days. There were also some comments about if you missed two labs you fail the class, and there were no exceptions.

Theme 4: Increased Mental Health Support for Adult Nontraditional Learners

The theme calling for mental health support as a recommendation was heard from most (8 or 75%) of participants interviewed. Participants mentioned the trials and tribulations they were going through and how COVID had only increased their feelings of depression. Most stated how there was no place on campus where they could go to just talk with someone about their feelings they were experiencing. Participant 003 stated "I was dealing with a bit of depression when I first started school. I didn't really feel like it was worth it." Participant 008 also stated

I had to quit school my sophomore year because my sister died and things like that kinda snowballed after that so if I had someone more willing on the faculty or someone that reached out to me that said hey we know you are going through something what can we do to help.

Of the participants interviewed, one half (6), discussed mental health and asked for mental health support.

Theme 5: Additional Support and Encouragement is Needed for Adult Nontraditional Learners to Complete Their Degrees

Throughout the interviews that were conducted there were many comments about the lack of support and encouragement from the university, faculty and staff, and

surprisingly family and friends. Participant 009 stated that "there should be more of an effort made for students not to feel inferior, or slow, or dumb." They went on to state "I should not feel like I am bothering anybody." Their recommendation was that the faculty and staff should make more of an effort to be more personable and that they should try to connect more with the students. This participant also stated that they were receiving no support from the university but they were receiving support from the VA and that is what was helping them complete their degree.

Participant 001 discussed how being a parent trying to complete a degree was difficult and that professors were not understanding. They went on to say that the university's policy of getting extra time on assignments or tests was too strict. They suggested that the university come up with a designation for adult learners, something like that used to designate accommodations to comply with Americans with Disabilities Act. So, the adult learner "would have to meet 3 out of 5 criteria, for example they have children, they work a full-time job, you're married, things like that." With this system the professor could check to see if they are exempt when they ask for more time.

Participant 002 explained how student services should be opened longer during the week and it should be opened on the weekend. They recommended that, if possible, students could submit a question online and then someone could respond with a video chat to answer any other questions that came up. Participant 013 went on to expand that they "had such a negative experience that I have not tried to go further." Their suggestion was a more flexible schedule for the support services.

Participants 007, 008, and 011 were not using any student support services and they did not know of any. One stated that those services were directed towards traditional students. The other two stated they did not know of any and they were not informed of any. These students mentioned some kind of briefing that could inform them of what is available would be helpful.

Summary of the Outcomes

I explored three research questions for this study. These three research questions addressed: what learning supports were used, what were the perceptions of the provided learning supports, and what were recommendations that will assist adult learners to reach graduation.

RQ1: According to adult nontraditional learners taking classes at the study site, what are their learning support needs?

Themes 1 and 2 indicated that the adult learners attending classes on campus were not aware of what services are offered or they were aware of just a few of the services offered. They also stated that in order to help the nontraditional learner more the support services department needs to be open longer and on the weekends. The services offered were tutoring, library, and of course financial aid. Students who were first generation or low income have a better support system then most nontraditional learners due to a program called TRIO, a program that is part of the Higher Education Act of 1964 that provides students with additional grants, additional support services, and a dedicated faculty member to assist them. TRIO students have a network of faculty and staff who are dedicated to helping them succeed.

RQ2: According to the perceptions of adult nontraditional learners, to what extent do the support services provided by the university fulfill the needs of adult learners taking classes on campus?

Theme 1 indicated that the adult nontraditional learners attending classes on campus were aware of none or only a few of the services provided by the university.

Some of the participants felt that it was their responsibility to search out what help was available for them. One of the issues brought up was that for the traditional students there was a class offered to brief them about support services offered and for the adult learners this is nonexistent. Also, as for the advising, most of the participants were not aware that they had an advisor and the ones who were aware, stated that as an adult learner they had to reach out to the advisors for support. The university provided advisors for the traditional students who reach out to them each term. The university also puts the advisors in the classrooms with the traditional students.

RQ3: What recommendations do adult nontraditional learners taking classes on campus suggest to improve the learning supports provided that may increase their chances of graduating? To answer Question 3, the five themes that emerged were combined. I have discussed Theme 1 and 2 above. Theme 3 and 5 indicated that faculty and staff need to be more supportive and encouraging to better support adult learners. There were a few of the participants who stated the support from faculty and staff was poor to nothing spectacular. However, there were a couple of participants who mentioned a few faculty members who supported them very well. Theme 4 brought out the need for increased mental health support. In almost every interview conducted, this issue was

brought up as either not knowing that the university had mental health support or they were unaware of how to get mental health support.

Based on the findings, adult nontraditional learners attending classes on campus at the study site need to have a better understanding of the support provided by the university. This could be accomplished by conducting an orientation when they begin their first class at the university similar to the one provided to traditional students. Because the university has different start times the orientation needs to be conducted at each intake of adult learners. The information covered would be tailored to the adult nontraditional learner. Nontraditional students need a thorough orientation to understand procedures and processes that are critical to their retention according to the Nontraditional Students Report (2009). In the same report discussed was how other colleges either make the orientation mandatory or voluntary. At one university the assistant dean of continuing education stated, "It's important for adults returning to the classroom to be oriented on how to access various services, see counselors, etc. (p. 4)." In the same article another individual stated that their university encouraged adults to attend the orientation but, if they do not, the material was mailed to them. These are universities that are helping their adult learners understand what support services are there for them to use.

A policy recommendation paper could be prepared to brief the stakeholders at the university about what can be done to increase the learning support for adult nontraditional learners. The policy paper would include research about what other organizations are doing to support their adult nontraditional learners and assist faculty

and staff to understand and encourage adult learners at the study site. Brinthaupt and Eady (2014) discussed the attitudes, perceptions, and behaviors of faculty towards nontraditional learners. They wrote that very little research has addressed how faculty view and work with adult learners. In their study they found that the faculty treated the adult learner similarly to the traditional student. The faculty also expressed interest in learning more about adult learners. In the article written by Fahey and Ippolit (2014) examined was how educators need a learning practice as well as a teaching practice, and how adults' learning changes makes a difference in their teaching practice. In the article they addressed the learning changes that take place over time and that how adults learn is different from how younger students learn.

In a study conducted by Klempin et al. (2021) they focused on three areas (a) helping students choose and enter a program of study, (b) keeping students on their path and, (c) promoting adult learning through inclusive classroom practice. The student support started before students stepped foot on campus. They found that the onboarding process was a critical part for adult nontraditional learners who were just starting in higher education. After onboarding it is important to keep them on their path to success. This is done by the student advisors knowing and recognizing when a student is at risk. Policies and procedures need to be developed to track each student throughout their program. Finally, to keep students on their path learning must be promoted in the classroom. One of the most important parts is to promote pedagogical strategies designed to find the specific needs of the adult nontraditional learners and to build an inclusive environment for mixed-aged courses.

Finally, Theme 4 addressed the mental health program on campus. In a study conducted by Moore et al. (2020), they highlighted that campus counseling centers are describing an increasing rate of mental health issues on campuses and the increasing rate of mental health concerns is supported by observed trends in college student surveys conducted by the American College Health Association (2017). In their study they also pointed out the growing population of nontraditional learners in higher education. In the study they stated, "it is possible that the stress that accompanies returning to school while working full time or balancing a family may contribute to increasing mental health issues for adult nontraditional learners (p. 221)." This supports the data that my participants indicated during the study. During my study there were no discrepant cases found.

Findings from the current study supported the conceptual framework. Tinto's (1975) theory posited that students arrive on campus from an array of backgrounds with various experiences. Retention of students is based on how well students integrate into the campus. My study addressed nontraditional student services needs to support them and enhance their integration and possibility for degree completion. My study uncovered specific needs and supports which were confirmed by previous research.

In Section 3, I will used the information from my findings to develop a project (Appendix A) that offers a policy paper to inform the stakeholders at the university and to hopefully assist faculty and staff to better understand and become more supportive of adult nontraditional learners. I provide a review of the literature of what is currently being done to improve the support to the adult nontraditional learners in higher education. Finally, I provide a project evaluation plan and the project's implications.

Section 3: The Project

Introduction

While working for the study site with adult nontraditional learners attending classes on campus, I observed that these students were graduating at a low rate (i.e., about 33% in 2016). I discovered that the student population of the university was shifting to more adult learners than traditional students. Reviewing the literature, I found that this trend was happening throughout academia (National Center for Education Statistics, 2017), and most universities have not done anything to address this issue (Gulley, 2021; Jitendra Singa, 2019; Lin & Wang, 2021). To assist these adult nontraditional learners taking classes on campus, I conducted this study to discover their learning support needs. Understanding this population's learning support needs is important because programs and policies can be developed to assist adult nontraditional learners who take classes on campus obtain their degree.

Five themes emerged from data analysis in this study. The adult nontraditional learners who were interviewed shared their concerns about the support services that the university offers. Some of the participants stated that while they were not informed of the support services, they felt it was their responsibility to find out what was offered by the university. These students and the other participants interviewed in the study concluded that the university could develop a class or orientation for adult learners to inform them of what services are available for them. The university could also extend the hours that the support services office is open and include weekends for those adult learners who work and have children. The participants of the study suggested that faculty and staff

needed to treat adult learners differently than traditional students. It was also suggested that the university provide more mental health support for adult nontraditional learners.

I decided to write a policy recommendation paper to summarize the findings of this study and provide recommendations to the chancellor and the board of directors of the campus study site with the goal of supporting adult nontraditional learners and possibly improve their chances of graduating at a higher rate. In alignment with the research findings. In this section I describe the project as well as provide the rationale for choosing a white paper as the project genre, a review of the literature that aligns with the study findings, an evaluation plan for the project, and potential implications of the project.

Rationale

The purpose of this study was to explore the learning support needs of adult nontraditional learners and the institutional supports they were provided and used as well as to make recommendations to eventually increase the graduation rate of this population at the study site. The problem with low graduation rates among adult nontraditional learners taking classes on campus required an understanding of the unmet learning support needs that might help more of these students graduate at the study site and possibly at other institutions that are experiencing similar problems.

Based on the findings, I first considered developing a professional development project for faculty and staff. A professional development project distributes information to interested and invested participants, encouraging changes in conduct or program delivery (Canaran & Mirici, 2020). I believe that this genre of project would have only

addressed a portion of the issues at the university and would not have resolved the problem. Using a professional development project format would have addressed only one of the themes that emerged in the study. While a professional development program may be required at another time, the study findings suggested a broader approach was needed to address the problem.

I also thought of conducting a program evaluation, but no student support program existed at the study site for nontraditional students. Program evaluations are used to assess the effectiveness of an existing program designed from the perspective of an objective person or persons (Masehela & Mabika, 2017; Webber et al., 2019). In this study, the findings had nothing to do with a particular program but rather the support services provided to adult nontraditional learners.

The third project genre considered was a white paper, also known as a position paper or policy recommendation paper. The purpose of a white paper is to detail an organization's needs, including the historical background of policy conflicts and a literature review of the problem with recommendations for policy changes (Adkins, 2019). Completing a white paper was the most appropriate way to present the findings from this study because this format allowed me to present the adult nontraditional learners' perceptions and needs to the appropriate stakeholders. Harding (2017) revealed that a white paper or policy paper can be effective for a particular group of individuals, stating that a policy paper is most often used to address an issue of concern with an organization. The current study findings addressed the gap in practice, which was a lack

of needed support for adult nontraditional learners taking classes on campus at the study site that may be contributing to the low graduation rate among this population.

The findings of this study will hopefully be beneficial to the administration of the southeastern university study site to use to develop better support services for the evergrowing population of adult nontraditional learners at the study site. Sharing the findings of this study in the form of a white paper for the chancellor and the board of directors was an appropriate project genre. One of the purposes of a white paper is to address certain problems and advocate for certain solutions (Purdue University, n.d.). In this study, problems and potential solutions to those problems were identified at the study site.

Bringing these problems and potential solutions to the attention of the chancellor and the board of trustees may help improve the support services that are provided to adult nontraditional learners, helping them to achieve higher graduation rates. Based on the findings of this study and the current literature and research, the white paper will hopefully provide a mechanism for ensuring the appropriateness of the solutions that are proposed.

Review of the Literature

In this study, the problem under study at one local southeastern university was that adult nontraditional learners taking classes on campus were graduating at a low rate, which may have indicated a lack of needed support services. From the participants' interview responses, five themes emerged that guided the development of the project. I believe that the best project to resolve the problem was a policy recommendation paper or white paper. A one-time professional development program would not be a sufficient

project to address the problem at the study site. To create sustainable change, the board and the chancellor must look at adapting policy that will establish a continued commitment to ensure adult nontraditional learners are receiving the support needed to achieve a higher graduation rate.

In this literature review, I examine several key areas related to the project. To establish the structure for the project, the first section includes information on policy or white papers. Because the policy paper focuses on the five themes, there is a section for each theme that emerged from the study. Researching deeper into each theme assisted me with developing the policy paper and making recommendations.

I used several databases to search for literature for this review, including the Education Resources Information Center, Google Scholar, EBSCOhost, SAGE Journals, SAGE Knowledge, and ProQuest Central. The following keyword search terms were used: white paper, policy paper, position paper, support services, adult learners, nontraditional students, student services, orientation, mental health, faculty support, family support, and graduation support. The information that is cited in this literature review all came from peer-reviewed sources.

Policy Papers

The project document in Appendix A will be used to share information about my suggested recommendations for assisting the adult nontraditional learners attending classes on campus at the study site. Policy papers or white papers can be effective for a particular group of individuals (Harding, 2017). The U.S. government was the first to use white papers as an instrument to defend a policy standpoint (Stelzmner, 2010). White

papers have been used by writers to argue a specific position or propose a solution to a problem, addressing the audience outside the organization (Purdue University, 2020). My policy paper should be helpful to the stakeholders at the study site through educating them on the steps that could be taken to better assist adult nontraditional learners. One of the essential functions of a policy paper is the capability to impact personnel who are involved in the decision-making process. According to Youshida and van de Walt (2018), a policy or white paper is an instrument used to explain information to specific individuals.

Why a Policy Paper?

To address higher education stakeholders, a policy recommendation paper is an effective avenue to share data-driven results (Parker-Young, 2017). At the national and local levels of education institutions, policy papers have been demonstrated as positive and effective means of change (Nehring & Szczesiul, 2015: Shannon, 2019). Policy papers that have been properly developed encompassing the universities' values tend to be motivational and encourage action on the part of faculty and other invested stakeholders (Christensen et al., 2020). A good policy paper should be based on well-researched, factual data and be communicated clearly and concisely (Helgetun & Menter, 2020: Herman, 2018). The policy that needs modification or implementation should be obvious based on the data provided (Leonard, 2018).

While the data from policy recommendation papers can point to best practices and make policy recommendations, this is not always enough to move an institution towards a solution. Providing access to slightly simplified evidence or even raw research evidence

is not generally an effective way of using the information (Gorard et al., 2020). Herman (2018) suggested that policy papers should be used to progressively lead the reader to the recommended solutions the policy would yield, using the significant findings based on the data. By the end of the policy paper, the readers should not only understand the problem, but they should also understand how the recommendations will lead to solutions. When using evidence-based policymaking, policy decisions are expected to follow rigorous and accurate uses of scientific evidence (Parkhurst, 2017).

In higher education, along with transparency, sustainability, efficiency, integrity, and people centricity, evidence-based policymaking is considered a component of good governance (Bojtor & Bozsó, 2020). Providing guiding reasoning for the policy direction tends to motivate the stakeholders who will be putting the policy in place and be met with less resistance (Parkhurst, 2017). Evidence provides the foundational information a policy recommendation rests upon. To make quality decisions there must be clear, substantive evidence, and decisions cannot be made without that crucial data (Bennett, 2019; Parkhurst, 2017). There are many institutions, like the police, the judiciary, and the military, that cannot function properly without the security evidence provides (Fleming & Rhodes, 2018). This need for substantiation led Helgetun and Menter (2020) to suggest that society is in an evidence era where a dominant thought centers on the use of evidence to justify a policy.

Policymakers should always try to use evidence wherever possible to guide how they design and implement their policies (Bennett, 2019). Additionally, data should be used as a benchmark to measure the effectiveness of the policy as it moves forward

(Beerkens, 2018). To describe the effectiveness of the policy recommendation in the future, the data provide a placemark to provide quality assurance. Not only does databased evidence enable policy recommendations, it is also used to measure the future progress of that policy change (Hollands et al., 2019).

To develop the policy paper recommendations, the data provided by investigating the research questions of the study are used. For policy recommendations to create change, they must be followed (Fisch, 2017; Herman, 2018). To create a call to action and to persuade those involved, evidence is needed. Carrier (2017) developed six categories of persuasion criteria to be used in the creation of policy recommendation papers: compatibility, accessibility, practicality, evidence, credibility, and appeal.

Parkhurst (2017) explained that clear, concise, credible evidence is necessary to convince stakeholders to support a policy change. Without evidence, political or positional influence is more likely to create policy than rational, investigative data (Fleming & Rhodes, 2018; Parkhurst, 2017).

Policy papers provide stakeholders and decision makers with best practices that are based on the research (Cheeseman et al., 2019; Crews, 2016; Kogan, 2018). The data will not only communicate needed changes in policy, but will also provide a base to compare to other studies and policies to discover commonalities and best practices (Crews, 2016; Kogan, 2018). When creating a policy or white paper, it is important to understand the group of stakeholders the policy will affect (Caputo et al., 2018; Suldovsky et al., 2017). Three stakeholder groups will be affected by this policy recommendation paper: administrators, faculty, and staff.

The messaging needs to be delivered in an engaging, impactful manner that is easily absorbed by the recipient (Butt et al., 2016; Caputo et al., 2018; Khan et al., 2017). According to McIvor (2018), an effective policy paper consists of a short, concise brief, typically between two to four pages, which provides practical and feasible solutions to an issue. Because of their condensed format, policy briefs have the potential to reach large audiences through different networks, increasing the opportunity of the research being read and acted upon (French-Constant, 2014). According to Meador (2020), it is essential to have policies and procedures that are current and up to date for the governing of day-to-day school operations.

Support Services for Adult Nontraditional Learners

The first theme that emerged in the current study was that the individuals I interviewed knew very little about the support services that are offered by the university. According to Holzer and Baum (2017), institutional barriers, in the nature of their structure, hinder nontraditional adult learners' progression towards degree completion, and as a result, low completion rates continue to be a problem in higher education. This is a problem not only for the university but also for the communities around them. As a result of low completion rates, employers who rely on having an educated workforce to hire may experience a shortage, which also affects local and state policymakers whose responsibilities include bringing in business and industries to the area that will boost the economy (Holzer & Baum, 2017).

There are many obstacles that are faced by adult nontraditional learners that impede them from reaching their goals, and they may not see the value of achieving them

and, therefore, decide to drop out. To stop this from happening, universities' completion rates must be improved. To improve completion rates, institutional structures and the barriers they present must be addressed to allow for more successful degree completion for adult nontraditional learners (Kerby, 2015). Changes must be made to help more adult nontraditional learners enroll, persist, and succeed as well as to improve the process through providing clearer pathways to student success (Kerby, 2015). At some universities and colleges academic programs and support services have been redesigned, which has led to guided pathways to meet student goals (Kezar & Holcombe, 2018; National Orientation Directors Association, 2017).

Ruppert and Meadows (2017) corroborated the findings of Fittrer (2016) regarding the behaviors of college students seeking help. Fittrer divided the student behaviors into five help-seeking constructs: formal and informal help-seeking, help-seeking threat, help-seeking avoidance, and instrumental and executive help-seeking. In the study, each construct was interrelated, and the results indicated that students with lower grade point averages (GPAs) were less likely to seek academic assistance. Fittrer stated that students may underutilize academic support services because they do not want others to see their need or may underestimate their need for support. Student support services' unreliable or inaccurate assessment of academic needs increases students' vulnerability for low educational success. Other concerns for students are also confidentiality and privacy issues, which make the students who need assistance reluctant to seek them.

Student engagement is a critical indicator of success, and students' effort and involvement in classes they are taking are important determinants of persistence and success (Gallimore, 2017). There have been many studies in higher education on persistence and success. These studies indicated that greater persistence from the student is associated with higher level of engagement inside and outside of the classroom (Jacobs, 2017). Adult nontraditional learners' persistence is affected by numerous internal and external factors. Researchers have indicated that orientation is a critical factor in students' decisions to actively engage in their college experience (Chan, 2019; Jacobs, 2017; Ribbe et al., 2016). Floyd (2018) stated that the people who have constant and face-to-face contact with students have the responsibility of developing effective strategies to retain students to completion. Academic and student affairs divisions are extremely important to students and their educational success. Within the shifting educational market and governmental setting in order to increase effectiveness the student affairs specialist must quantify and articulate the retention and completion outcomes of students (Floyd, 2018; McCarthy, 2018).

Orientation, or first-year seminar, is an introductory class offered to first-year students, mostly freshman. Over 60% of colleges and universities offer first-year experience programs for freshman students (Alamuddin & Bender, 2018). Focusing on the 1st year of college and student and faculty engagement outside the classroom, freshman orientation, freshman seminars, and various extracurricular programs have been introduced by researchers (Roksa & Whitley, 2017). According to Xu et al. (2018) and Hope (2018), student persistence and vulnerability at the beginning of college is the

reason it is so important to help them persist. These are vital to the retention and success of reaching graduation for college students. Studies have shown that 1st year students who have attended a first-year seminar have stated that the program was beneficial to acquiring more information about the institution, realizing study resources, choosing classes that relate to their program, and collaborating on team projects (Tharp, 2017).

Services such as freshman learning community, peer mentoring, and student engagement offer opportunities to assist students to acclimate to college culture and thrive during their first year (Frischmann & Moor, 2017). The operations and reputation of the university are dependent on the retention of students (West & Williams, 2017). The most impactful and important year is the 1st year of the students' life in academia and is essential to academic performance and retention (Rossbach et al., 2018). In some universities the leaders developed and implemented 1st year programs that included freshman learning communities (Flores & Zhang, 2019). In these communities students are placed in cohorts to encourage them to actively contribute to the learning environment (Frank et al., 2019). This practice was recognized by The Association of American Colleges and Universities as one of the 10 fundamental practices that produce positive results in an array of educational outcomes (Kern & Kingsbury, 2019). Similar to the many studies that have preceded this one, the findings suggest that student orientations and first-year seminars increase the likelihood that students will be retained (Mi, 2019; Villano et al., 2018).

The more the leadership of colleges and universities work on supporting adult learners' needs, the more adult learner satisfaction will increase, and that will also

increase their retention (Anderson, 2019). Those individuals who work closely with students, associate their success with retaining students until graduation (Lane et al., 2019).

Access to Services

In an article by Gulley (2021) it stated that in higher education there is an assumption that most students are traditional students, aged 18 – 24. lloh (2018) stated that "While these studies and efforts have provided substantial information to guide our field, they are inherently limited by their intentional and narrow focus on younger student populations with traditional educational trajectories" (p. 25). A focus on traditionally aged students results in several things, the first of which is creating "work-day" hours for educational support, and it also hinders the higher education institutions from offering the most quality learning environments (Gulley, 2021). My study revealed that support services need to be offered beyond work-day hours.

Remenick (2019) discussed how the nontraditional student population is growing and how nontraditional students face greater barriers to success than traditional students. Remenick stated that it is important to support these individuals, however accessing the resources and support services for nontraditional students is "difficult for nontraditional students who have multiple responsibilities, are enrolled online, commute to the campus, or are unable to get to campus during working hours" (p. 24). In my interviews there were several participants who echoed this very comment. Remenick stated that if accessibility is an issue, then it might be necessary for campus leaders to look into new

ways of providing student services that will meet the needs of adult nontraditional learners.

To assist both nontraditional and traditional students the information presented by Barret et al. (2019) about artificial intelligence (AI) is one way to provide a different kind of student services. The authors described exactly what AI is and stated that there are three levels of AI. The basic level is considered conversational interfacing.

Conversational interfacing involves surface-level interactions. Conversational interfacing "lets students interact with often complex services via messaging, something they do every day" (Cheston & Shock, 2017, p. 4). Contextual user interface, the next level, blends the conversational interface with graphic user interface to allow more precise support for students. Graphic user interface allows the student to be more self-directed based on the information gathered from the conversation and reduces the frustration of lengthy textbot chatter. Textbot tools perform automated tasks that facilitate conversations without the involvement of a human.

The last level of AI connects the contextual aspect of conversation with the ability to interpret the unstated needs of the student. The way this works is it integrates the student's behavior, curriculum pace, and progress. AI will intervene and "nudge" the student toward their next, best action or refer them to their advisor.

At Georgia State they lose between 10% and 20% of students to summer melt, which is the loss of students between when they enroll to when they actually begin class, i.e., they decide not to attend (Page & Gehlbach, 2017). Georgia State started using a chatbox (Pounce), which successfully reduced the melt by 20% in the first year of

implementation (Page & Gehlbach, 2017). "Pounce," the chatbot used by Georgia State, has directly impacted student access to higher education. AI collects students' interaction data from a number of sources and then uses the data to "learn" which students are at risk of not staying enrolled or reenrolling (Kim, 2018). AI can also determine the "good" behavior of students and relay the information to counselors, advisors, faculty, deans, etc. (Page & Gehlbach, 2017). Additionally, AI will be able to alert faculty or staff members if a student is in danger of withdrawing a lot quicker than traditional advising meetings (Page & Gehlbach, 2017).

Using AI will afford the opportunity to immediately impact student experience in regard to student affairs. "Chatbots are great tools to communicate with customers" (Page & Gehlbach, 2017, p. 69). With the feedback they collect through simple questions, they can make improvements on their services/products, they can also get them to track patterns and behaviors by monitoring user data (Olawale, 2019 p.1). AI has potential for supporting nontraditional student needs identified in my study.

Faculty and Staff

During my interviews one of the themes that kept arising was the lack of support from faculty and staff. One individual stated that it was like pulling teeth to get information when they went into the student services department. Another participant stated that a professor told them they had to make a decision, either their family or school and that they needed to get their priorities straight. While conducting research I learned there were other universities with the same issues. In an article by Marade (2019) a student described an interaction with a professor similar to the one above. In fact, the

student stated that the professor made her feel like an imposter in the class they were taking (Marade, 2019).

Levett-Jones and colleagues, as referenced in Law et al. (2019), stated that student-staff relationships are "a key influence on students' experience of belongingness" and that "staff inclusivity and legitimization with support" encourage a sense of belonging (p16). In the same article Law et al. stated six experiences correlated with positive long-term outcomes in college. Two of those were about relationships and long-term success of students. Correlated with long-term success of students were questionnaire items. "My professors at [college] cared about me as a person" and "I had a mentor who encouraged me to pursue my goals and dreams" (p. 10). In conclusion, this part of the article stated that colleges should create an environment that fosters stronger student-faculty relationships (Law et al., 2019).

Law et al. (2019) discussed mentoring by faculty and staff. First, they explained the definition of mentoring as the "personal and reciprocal relationship" involving the more experienced, who serve as a guide and teacher for a less experienced mentee (p. 14). In examining the success of mentoring relationships in a comparison of two groups of students, one group with mentors and one without, they found that the one with the mentors was positively correlated with persistence and the greater the interaction with the mentor the stronger the correlation. In the same study they found that informal interactions between students and faculty in which faculty were perceived as approachable and available emphasized that the student's academic self-concept was positively impacted.

Adams et al. (2021) produced a playbook with six recommendations to care for students. They started with faculty reworking their syllabus content, giving faculty examples on ways to make their syllabus more friendly and easier to read, and writing with a caring voice. By making these changes, this provides clear expectations, reducing jargon, and appealing to and motivating students. They recommended that faculty look at course content again, giving examples of how to make the course more interesting and motivating. Still focused on faculty the next step is to assess students with care. They again gave examples on how to give students multiple ways to demonstrate their knowledge during the course. Finally, to help faculty develop and enact a communication plan, they recommended setting up a communication plan with the students so that they can have their questions answered quickly. This makes the class warmer and gives a sense of caring for the student. Relationships at the study site could be monitored so students feel welcomed during every interaction.

Mental Health

Another recurring theme in my study was mental health issues and that participants did not know where to go to get help with some of their issues. One participant had dropped out of school because of the death of their sister. They stated that if the faculty or staff were paying attention, perhaps they could have received some help and stayed in school. Mental health is a big issue in higher education and there are a multitude of articles stating the rise in mental health issues (Brio et al., 2019; Edwards et al., 2020; Gatto et al., 2022; Smith & Applegate, 2018; Stegenga et al., 2021; van Agteren et al., 2019). Most of these articles discussed the issues involving mental health

(Gatto et al., 2022) stating that college is a critical transitionary period and is associated with unique stressors. Gatto et al. explained these stressors result in physical and mental vulnerabilities and that students do not access the help they need.

Three areas that college students deal with are depression, anxiety, and suicidal ideation or self-injury. These three areas are the most prevalent among college students pertaining to mental health issues. Depression, anxiety, and suicidal ideation or self-injury can impact college outcomes such as GPAs, persistence, retention, and graduation rates (Kwakye & Kibort-Crocker, 2020; Smith & Applegate, 2018; Stegenga et al., 2021). Kwakye and Kibort-Crocker (2020) stated that close to a third of students reported experiencing depression and around a fourth experienced anxiety. It is imperative that colleges and universities address these issues and find ways to assist students in coping with mental health.

How can institutions of higher education assist adult nontraditional learners with their mental health? A small college library set up a meditation room for their students, as a temporary relaxation space in a large meeting space to hopefully help students cope with the end-of-semester stress (Bremer, 2019). They monitored the use for a complete semester in the summer to determine if it would be used. The results were evenly spread between days of the week as well as times of the day and night. To their surprise the usage did not pick up towards the end of the semester. They also put comment cards in the space to gather data on how this was helping students cope with stress and anxiety. They received glowing remarks about how the space helped them throughout the semester. One card even stated that "this room is the best" (p. 341).

Additional Support

There are a multitude of items that can relate to the theme of additional support: babysitting, help from employers, help from family and friends, and additional financial support. One of the additional support issues is receiving credit for life experiences.

While the study site offers credit for military members if they have their Service Members American Council on Education Registry Transcript transcripts, there are others who could be receiving credit for work or classes they have taken at their places of employment.

Garcia et al. (2020) discussed the current state of higher education policies in regard to experiential learning. In their brief they discussed the policies that some universities are using and how states can help universities by providing guidance. Currently there are four ways to give students credit for prior learning and they are: (a) standardized examination credit by successfully completing advance placement, College Level Examination Program, International Baccalaureate, Excelsior exams, Subject Standardized Tests and others; (b) faculty-developed challenge exams; (c) portfoliobased and other individualized assessment for which students create a portfolio that is evaluated by faculty; and (d) evaluation of noncollege programs in which students get credit based on recommendations from American Council on Education or National College Credit Recommendation Service that evaluate training offered by employers. In Indiana students are allowed to use financial aid to pay for the credit received for experiential learning credits.

The last two recommendations are for staff, the first being to integrate institutional supports. They recommended that the institution take a look at their support services. There are five areas the authors put support services into, and they are:

- 1. Administrative services (course enrollment; fees and payments; financial aid).
- 2. Academic services (tutoring; library services; bookstores, technical support, and testing).
- 3. Personal services (career services; military and veterans; health care needs, childcare).
 - 4. Communications services (social networking; messaging).
- 5. Student community services (student activities; clubs; mentorship and volunteer groups); (Adams et al., 2021).

The second recommendation for staff is self-care, making sure the staff take care of themselves. As discussed in the previous theme students are experiencing mental health issues at an increasing rate. Recommended by Adams et al. (2021) was for staff to examine themselves and determine their energy levels. The staff must look at their sleeping and eating habits to determine if they are eating right and getting enough sleep. The staff must find time to unwind and take care of their mental health. The authors also give examples of different things to help with mental health issues (Adams et al., 2019).

Conclusion

In this literature review I researched the five themes that were developed from my research findings based on the interviews that were conducted. The relevant literature and the research results guided me in the development of the project which is presented in Appendix A. A description of the project, an evaluation plan, and implications of the project are discussed in the next three sections.

Project Description

The project that was developed from this study was derived from the study itself. A policy recommendation paper was developed based on emerging themes from research through semistructured interviews. In Appendix A the policy recommendation paper lists the recommendations that arose from the study to better help support the adult nontraditional learners at the study site.

Needed Resources and Existing Supports

There may be some additional individuals needed to extend the hours of operations for support services if it is decided to use the recommendations of the project. These individuals could be fourth year students with the supervision of a student services employee to reduce the cost. It might be possible to have faculty assist in the new orientation program for adult learners. At the study site the existing support such as students, faculty, and staff, are in place. Using the staff and faculty to help conduct a formative evaluation of the recommendation paper will make the recommendations stronger.

The relationships with the staff and faculty that were built while working for the study site will assist in selecting the individuals to participate in the recommendation paper evaluation. Once the evaluations are returned the recommended changes will be implemented. To get the recommendation paper in front of the chancellor and board of directors a Power Point presentation has been developed to present. Again, using the contacts at the study site an appointment with the chancellor will be arranged to present the Power Point presentation. After that presentation the next step is to present the recommendation paper to the board of directors.

Potential Barriers and Potential Solutions

Potential barriers to the project are minimal. The relationships that were established while working for the study site will make it easier to gain an appointment with the chancellor and attaining the appointment should not be a problem. It is not expected that the recommendation paper's implementation be seamless, nor automatically successful; accepting new ideas or innovations rarely are (Magana, 2017; Serdyukov, 2017; Stowell et al., 2018). Once an appointment is scheduled, a Power Point presentation will be delivered to the chancellor with copies of the recommendation paper. At the end of the presentation a question-and-answer session will be conducted. In the event there is a problem making an appointment with the chancellor, the chancellor's secretary will be contacted to set up an appointment. The chancellor is a very openminded individual and is always looking for ideas to better the university.

Implementation and Timetable

In order to implement these recommendations as soon as possible, there will need to be multiple stakeholders involved. The study site's Board of Directors meets quarterly, and my number one goal will be to try and be invited to the meeting. With my relationships that I have developed at the university I should be able to make an appointment with the chancellor. Once I present my recommendations paper, my goal is to work with the chancellor to obtain an invitation to the Board of Directors meeting.

Should my recommendations be accepted, the timeline for implementation could start in the fall 2024 term. Departmental budget proposals are always due in February, and new budget cycles begin in July. Thus, the Academic Support Center and Counseling Center will need to complete budget proposals that include additional staffing to accommodate extended hours to better serve the adult nontraditional learners.

Table 2

Timetable for Implementing the Project

Required step	Month	Result
Step 1: Send formative	February 2023	Wait for the responses
evaluation sheet to selected		from selected evaluators.
evaluators.		
Step 2: Receive responses	February 2023	Rewrite policy
from selected evaluators.		recommendation paper
		with input from evaluators.
Step 3: Schedule meeting	March 2023	Introduce the Powerpoint
to present policy		presentation to obtain a
recommendation paper to		meeting with the Board of
the chancellor.		Directors.
Step 4: Schedule meeting	March 2023	Present project to the
to present the project to the		Board of Directors.
Board of Directors.		
Step 5: Await the Board's	April 2023	After receiving the Board's
recommendations.		recommendations, assist
		with the implementation of
		the recommendations.

Roles and Responsibilities

My primary role in this project is to try to present a Power Point presentation to the chancellor and Board of Directors to present my recommendation paper, to assist adult nontraditional learners to possibly be more successful and to achieve higher graduation rates. Once this is accomplished, it will be possible to start the project moving. With the help of the study site staff and faculty an orientation can be developed for adult learners to be presented on the time that the adult nontraditional learners are on campus. The responsibilities of the chancellor and the Board of Directors are to keep the needs of the adult nontraditional learners in the forefront.

Project Evaluation Plan

To determine the effectiveness of a project, an evaluation plan is essential. My primary goal for this policy recommendation paper is to increase graduation rates at the study site for adult nontraditional learners. A formative evaluation of the project will begin the evaluation process. I will choose specific members of the study site's community to review and evaluate the policy recommendation paper because they work closely with the chancellor. These associates are campus vice chancellor, senior vice chancellor for academic affairs/chief academic officer, chief marketing director, director of international enrollment management, and assistant director of student professional development.

These five stakeholders will be distributed evaluation sheets (See Evaluation

Sheet at the end of Appendix A) that ask open-ended questions about how to improve the

policy recommendation paper's clarity and logic, and the evaluations will be completed

confidentially. According to Linfield and Posavac (2018), formative evaluations seek ways to improve current programs. Using this type of formative evaluation should provide honest and expeditious feedback that will be considered prior to implementing the project. For the implementation of formative evaluations, self-reflection, actionable feedback, open dialogue, having clear criteria, and the collection of useful information to give constructive feedback are recommended (Trumbull & Lash, 2013). I will use the information gained from the formative evaluation to strengthen the project for the stakeholders.

To conduct this evaluation, I will email the evaluation sheet to each individual. In the email I will ask them to send their response to the senior vice chancellor for academic affairs/chief academic officer so that they will remain anonymous. I will ask the senior vice chancellor for academic affairs/chief academic officer to collect the evaluation sheets and email them back to me, keeping them confidential. This should not be a problem because of my relationship with the senior vice chancellor for academic affairs/chief academic officer.

Project Implications

Local Implications

Local positive social change resulting from this study could include better student support services for adult nontraditional learners, which may result in increased retention and graduation rates for adult nontraditional learners. By providing timely support services this could possibly increase graduation rates that could strengthen student satisfaction levels and likely lead to more referrals and potential students. Also, by

providing more timely support this could increase student commitment. By using 3rd-and 4th-year students as mentors to assist student support services it could provide more job opportunities for students and the local community.

According to Holzer and Baum (2017), institutional barriers in the nature of their structure, hinder nontraditional adult learners' progression towards degree completion.

As a result, low completion rates continue to be a problem in higher education (Holzer & Baum, 2017). Alvarez (2017) ranked colleges based on their innovation to support adult learners. This ranking is important to understand because adult nontraditional learners when deciding on a university to attend look at how universities support them and their success.

Extensive Implications

Low graduation rate is a problem not only for the university but also for the surrounding communities. As a result of low completion rates, employers who rely on having an educated workforce to hire may experience a shortage, which also affects local and state policymakers whose responsibilities include bringing in business and industries to the area that will boost the economy (Holzer & Baum, 2017). The positive social change resulting from this study could include an increase in satisfied, higher education graduates that could possibly improve the local community. This could improve health care, bring in more businesses, and provide more resources for the community.

Summary of Section 3

Section 3 of this project study contained a literature review related to the position paper genre as well as the five themes that were developed in the study. Additionally,

descriptions of the project's implementation, evaluation, and implication plans were explained. The final Section of this study will present my reflections and conclusions. Section 4 will focus on project strengths and limitations, alternative research approaches, project development, reflection on importance of the work, directions for future research recommendations, and conclusion.

Section 4: Reflections and Conclusions

Introduction

In Section 4, I discuss my reflections on and conclusions of this project study.

This section includes recommendations for future research on nontraditional adult learner persistence to degree completion and improvements in services provided. I also discuss the strengths and limitations of the project and the project development.

Recommendations are also provided for alternate approaches, leadership and change as a doctoral candidate, and continued research on the topic towards positive social change.

doctoral candidate, and continued research on the topic towards positive social change.

The study's implications for positive social change are also provided.

What prompted this study was while working at the study site, I noticed about two thirds of the adult nontraditional learners taking classes on campus were graduating at a low rate. I used a basic qualitative research design to determine if the cause of the low graduation rate was because of a lack of support. Tinto's student integration model was used as the conceptual framework to guide the inquiry. The research questions focused on the perceptions and experiences of the adult nontraditional learners attending classes at the university. Twelve nontraditional adult learners aged 25 years old and over attending classes at the study site were chosen to participate in the study. Data were collected from semistructured interviews with the participants.

Project Strengths and Limitations

Project Strengths

The problem under study at one local southeastern university was that adult nontraditional learners taking classes on campus were graduating at a low rate, which

may have indicated a lack of needed support services. The study site and other universities have not adapted to keep up with the ever-growing population of adult nontraditional learners. I chose to do a recommendation paper as the project for this study. Researchers use recommendation papers to make strategic decisions based on a fact-based, detailed report (Anderson, 2020; Butler, 2017). Often, a recommendation paper is used to argue that a particular position is suitable for solving a problem (Purdue University, 2018). I determined that a recommendation paper was the most effective tool to address this problem and highlight the findings from the data analysis. In the recommendation paper, I provide an overview of the study, my suggested recommendations to help to solve the problem based on the findings from the data, and the research regarding each theme that emerged from the data. Bala et al. (2018) stated that the benefit of a recommendation (i.e., position) paper is that it examines a specific problem and suggests an approach to resolve the problem.

Another strength is the actual recommendations that were developed from the semistructured interviews responses of the participants. According to Hilton and Anderson (2018), change is facilitated when members of an organization who are most familiar with the problems contribute to the solutions. I researched the participants' recommendations to determine what other universities are doing to assist adult nontraditional learners stay committed to education and graduate.

The number of recommendations in the policy paper are manageable, which will help the leaders at the university determine which recommendations they would like to implement. The leadership, Board of Directors, and the chancellor need only to read the

recommendations and not the full study because the recommendations are a result of the study and provide possible solutions, which reduces the amount of time the leadership needs to spend on these issues. Using a recommendation paper allowed me to share the issues and solutions in an easy to read and understandable format.

Project Limitations

One of the limitations of the recommendation paper to address the needs for adult nontraditional learners is the possible acceptance of these recommendations by the Board of Directors and the chancellor. There is a possibility that the Board of Directors and the chancellor will not act upon one or more of the recommendations. I am optimistic that the Board of Directors and the chancellor will consider and implement these recommendations to help the adult nontraditional learners attending at the study site.

Another limitation is the possible cost to implement the recommendations. While the cost should be minimal if the leadership decides to increase the support staff, this increase would still be an additional cost. If they implement the full recommendations in which students are used to support the additional hours of available services, this will reduce the cost for the study site.

Recommendations for Alternative Approaches

Although there are other methods that might have been used to conduct this study, I chose a qualitative method with semistructured interviews. The reason for this choice is stated best by Moalusi (2020) who stated that after a research topic is chosen and the research problem is formulated, the researcher determines how they will collect and

analyze the data to answer the research questions using what they determine to be the best method.

The same study could have been conducted using a quantitative method by developing a survey to send to a larger group of students to obtain even more data about the support services available to nontraditional learners. The survey could have been sent to both students taking online courses and those taking classes on campus. Once the surveys were completed, there could have been more data collected that could show what support services the adult nontraditional learners attending at the study site and those taking online classes knew about and used.

Instead of a recommendation paper, another approach to address the study problem could have been a 3-day professional development program for the faculty and the staff of the study site. This could have been developed to teach the faculty and staff about adult nontraditional learners and how to better serve this population of students at the study site.

Scholarship, Project Development, and Leadership and Change Scholarship

This has been a very educational journey, and with the help of my committee, I have learned many additional skills and increased my knowledge, which has prepared me as a professional scholar. Scholarship refers to human nature and learning, which applies to knowledge acquired through advanced schooling (Louis et al., 2016). I have learned about different research methodologies; data collection; analysis techniques; and much about research. I have researched, reviewed, and evaluated many studies and theories,

which have greatly influenced this study. Completing this study has allowed me to examine the experiences and perspectives of adult nontraditional learners and their needs to be able to reach graduation. I have achieved considerable growth in my research skills, contributing to a higher level of learning throughout this doctoral journey.

Project Development

To address the study problem, I decided to use a recommendation paper. I have learned that there were other ways to mitigate the problem, but I believe that this was the best. To develop the recommendation paper, I first started by conducting 12 semistructured interviews to gather the information needed to answer my research questions. Next, the data were analyzed to determine the emerging themes. Once the themes emerged, I researched the relevant literature about them to determine if there were other universities with the same issues, and if so, how those universities were handling them. This process guided me when developing my recommendations for the project. I created a recommendations paper to detail new and improved practices for nontraditional adult learners at the study site in an effort to focus on providing better support services to improve student persistence, retention, and ultimately adult nontraditional learner degree completion.

Leadership and Change

Leadership is extremely important, especially in higher education. In the military, leadership is the ability to influence others to do things they do not want to do. In the civilian community, it changes to mean being able to inspire and lead change. Receiving my doctoral degree will provide me with more opportunities to influence and inspire

others to know that they can make a difference. There are many opportunities for me, whether in higher education or government contracting, to use what I have learned to create positive change. This journey has taught me that.

Analysis of Self as Scholar

I learned that being a scholar is not just being a student but that it is looking deeper into yourself and the material that you are reviewing. It is looking for problems and researching to find the possible solutions. Completing this journey was a true test of endurance, commitment, determination, patience, perseverance, persistence, and most of all, a heightened ability to conduct the research and maintain the integrity of the study.

Analysis of Self as Practitioner

When starting this journey, I was working for higher education at the study site. I was able to learn about of the struggles of adult nontraditional learners when it came to support services and the barriers that are placed in their way. While working at the study site, this new information allowed me to present ideas regarding the creation of an adult nontraditional admissions policy to help adult learners be admitted easier to the university to the admissions department and to assist in developing an adult admissions policy that eliminated some roadblocks. The information I have gained will help me continue to grow as a practitioner to better understand adult nontraditional learners and help me gain the knowledge to become a more skilled practitioner in the future.

Analysis of Self as Project Developer

As a project developer, I had to first look at the problem, determine the best method to evaluate and investigate the problem, and then determine the best way to deliver possible solutions. I conducted a qualitative study to explore the problem and used the results to develop a recommendation paper with the possible solutions. The knowledge and the skills I have acquired through conducting this study have bestowed upon me the ability to accomplish the development and completion of this doctoral study.

Reflection on Importance of the Work

When I began this journey, I wanted to make a difference for the adult nontraditional learners attending the study site. Working for the study site, I witnessed the struggles that the adult nontraditional learners had to deal with on a daily basis, and this is what drove me to conduct this study. I hope that this project study will add to the scholarly knowledge on adult learners. I have been afforded greater knowledge and skills at conducting research, writing the study, improving my scholarly voice, and creating a recommendation paper. What I would ultimately like to see is that the recommendations that have been presented be used to assist these learners to reach graduation and use their degrees to improve not only their world, but the world around them, thus creating a positive social change that results in the improvement of human and social conditions (see Walden University, 2013).

Implications, Applications, and Directions for Future Research Implications

This project study can potentially create positive social change for both students and the surrounding communities. Increasing the support provided to adult nontraditional learners can create a better college environment in which nontraditional adult learners can improve their chances of graduating, which will contribute to a better educated society. Increasing the education levels of the communities where these adult learners live will also create a positive social change by bringing in more employers and more organizations that are looking for a more highly educated community.

Applications

In higher education, the student has many universities and colleges to choose from. Improving the learning support provided to adult nontraditional learners will improve their learning experience at the study site and improve the chances that other students will select the study site to attend based on their research of universities.

Therefore, if the recommendations made in the project are implemented these initiatives could increase the graduation rates of nontraditional learners. Students who are better educated could increase the education levels of their communities and potentially be of significant benefit to society, resulting in improved personal lives for the students, economic growth, and civic participation as well as higher earning potential and better career opportunities.

Directions for Future Research

My first suggestion for future research is to expand this study to several universities with a much larger participant pool. It would also be beneficial to include those adult nontraditional learners who are attending online because they could provide more information about whether there is a difference with the services provided for individuals attending in person and those attending online. If my recommendations are implemented, then after a year, I would suggest conducting another survey to determine if the improved support services have created the positive social change that was hoped for. The survey could also determine whether the changes improved the graduation rates of the adult nontraditional learners and if so, how much improvement was created, or if not, be used to investigate to determine what went wrong.

An institutional need exists to determine how the factors of intention, commitment, adjustment, difficulty, congruence, isolation, obligations, finances, and learning all come to affect student departure (Tinto, 2016). A future study could be conducted with all these factors as variables. While the current study only looked at the support services, a future study with more variables could go deeper.

Conclusion

This project study began with my observation of adult nontraditional learners attending the study site at which I was employed. I witnessed their low graduation rate and how these learners were being treated as if they were traditional learners. This fact, along with this population's high transfer rate away from the university, sparked my curiosity. I wanted to see why they were transferring and why they were not graduating at

a higher rate. In talking with a few students, I listened to how the study site was not providing the same services that they provide to the traditional student. This is what prompted me to conduct the study. I constructed three research questions that were used to guide the data collection process. To collect data, I conducted semistructured interviews with 12 participants. Upon completion of the interviews, coding was used to organize the data and identify patterns, resulting in several temporary themes. Patterns were identified across the temporary themes and five final themes emerged that were used to construct a recommendation paper for the Board of Directors and the chancellor.

I selected a recommendation paper as the project format to address the gap in practice at the study site. In this paper, I shared research on how to better provide support services to the adult nontraditional learners and recommend the best practices. My goal was to provide a more supportive environment at the university for the adult nontraditional learners and improve their graduation rate. Accomplishing this goal contributes to positive social change by improving the lives of the adult nontraditional learners and their families as well as improving the communities that they are a part of and live in.

References

- Adams, S. (2018). The best-value colleges 2018: 300 schools worth the investment.

 *Forbes, 201(4), 28. https://www.forbes.com/sites/susanadams/2018/04/10/best-value-colleges-2018-300-schools-worth-the-investment/#2b556edd59b1
- Adams, S., Bali, M., Eder, Z., Fladd, L., Garrett, K., Garth-McCullough, R., Gibson, A.

 M., Gunder, A., Iuzzini, J., Knott, J. L., Rafferty, J., & Weber, N. L. (2021).

 Caring for students Playbook: Six recommendations for caring for students.

 https://www.everylearnereverywhere.org/wp-content/uploads/ele_gettingstarted_caringforstudents_v3a_gc-Updated-links-by-CF.pdf
- Adkins, V. N. (2019). Wounded warriors and their transitions to the community college classroom (Order No. 13426164). [Doctoral study, Walden University]. ProQuest Dissertations & Theses Global.
- Alamuddin, R., & Bender, M. (2018, September 26). The First-Year Experience in Two-Year Public Postsecondary Programs: Results of a National Survey.

 https://doi.org/10.18665/sr.309318
- Alvarez, J. (2017). The twelve most innovative colleges for adult learners. *Washington Monthly*, 49(9/10), 38-44.

 https://washingtonmonthly.com/magazine/septemberoctober-2017/
- American College Health Association. (2017). American College Health Association-National College Health Assessment II reference group executive summary.

https://www.acha.org/documents/ncha/NCHA-

II_SPRING_2017_REFERENCE_GROUP_EXECUTIVE_SUMMARY.pdf

- Anderson, J. (2020). White papers: Pros, cons, examples and best practices. TopRank

 Marketing. https://www.toprankblog.com/2015/01/white-papers-pros-consexamples-and-best-practices/
- Anderson, J. A. (2019). "They told me to come back tomorrow; they were too busy today": How community college leaders' decisions impact students. *New Directions for Community Colleges*, 2019(185), 11–19.

 https://doi.org/10.1002/cc.20334
- Bala, M., Kashuk, J., Moore, E. E., Catena, F., Leppaniemi, A., Ansaloni, L., Biffl, W.,
 Coccolini, F., Peitzman, A., Sartelli, M., Sugrue, M., Fraga, G. P., Di Saverio, S.,
 & Kluger, Y. (2018). Establishing position papers by the WSES. World Journal of
 Emergency Surgery, 13, Article 1. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13017-018-0163-8
- Barr, J. (2016). The plus 50 population in higher education: Challenges and triumphs.

 Journal of Continuing Higher Education, 64, 51-55.

 https://doi.org/10.1080/07377363.2016.1130570
- Barret, M., Branson, L., Carter, S., DeLeon, F., Ellis, J., Gundlach, C., & Lee, D. (2019).

 Using artificial intelligence to enhance educational opportunities and student services in higher education. *Inquiry*, 22(1). education quality assurance.
- Beerkens, M. (2018). Evidence-based policy and higher education quality assurance:

 Progress, pitfalls and promise. *European Journal of Higher Education* 8(3), 272-287. https://doi.org/10.1080/21568235.2018.1475248

- Bennett, T. (2019). *The evidence revolution in education has begun*. Teachwire. http://www.teachwire.net/news/the-evidence-revolution-in-education-has-begun
- Bin Mubayrik, H. F. (2020). New trends in formative-summative evaluations for adult education. *SAGE Open, 10(3)*
- Bíró, É., Ádány, R., & Kósa, K. (2019). A simple method for assessing the mental health status of students in higher education. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, *16*(23). https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph16234733
- Bogdan, R. C., & Biklen, S. K. (2007). *Qualitative research for education: An introduction to the theories and methods* (5th ed.). Allyn & Bacon.
- Bohl, A. J., Haak, B., & Shrestha, S. (2017). The experiences of nontraditional students:

 A qualitative inquiry. *Journal of Continuing Education*, 65(3), 166-174.

 https://doi.org/10.1080/07377363.2017.1368663
- Bojtor, A., & Bozsó, G. (2020). Comparative analysis of evidence-based policies in the era of digitalization. *Central and Eastern European EDem and Egov Days*, 338, 104 477–485. https://doi.org/10.24989/ocg.338.38
- Bowers, A., & Bergman, M. (2016). Affordability and the return on investment of college completion: Unique challenges and opportunities for adult learners. *Journal of Continuing Higher Education*, 64(3), 144–151

 https://doi.org/10.1080/07277363.2016.1229102
- Bremer, P. (2019). Reflecting on student mental health: Creating a meditation room in a small college library. *College & Research Libraries News*, 80(6), 339–342. https://doi.org/10.5860/crln.80.6.339

- Brinthaupt, T. M., & Eady, E. (2014). Faculty members' attitudes, perceptions, and behaviors toward their nontraditional students. *Journal of Continuing Higher Education*, 62(3), 131-140. https://doi.org//10.1080/07377363.2014.956027
- Brown, P. A., & Gross, C. (2011). Serving those who have served—managing veteran and military student best practices. *Journal of Continuing Higher Education*, 59(1) 45-49. https://www.learntechlib.org/p/53194/.
- Butler, N. (2017). *The pros and cons of white papers*. https://www.irelandwebsitedesign.com/blog/249-pros-cons-white-papers
- Butt, A., Naaranoja, M., & Savolainen, J. (2016). Project change stakeholder communication. *International Journal of Project Management*, 34(8), 1579–1595. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijproman.2016.08.010
- Byrd, K., Flacks, J., Daniel, N., & Boynton-Jarrett, R. (2018). Academic-community partnership to reduce inequities for adult learners: Synergy and social change.

 **Adult Learning 2, 75, https://doi.org/10.1177/1045159518761394*
- Canaran, O, & Mirici, I. (2020). A new model of team teaching for teacher professional development: A case study of in-service of English teachers. *Education & Science*/ Egitim ve Bilim, 45(201), 247–271. https://doi.org/10.15390/EB.2020.8430
- Candela, A. G. (2019). Exploring the function of member checking. *The Qualitative Report*, 24(3), 619-628. https://doi.org/10.46743/2160-3715/2019.3726
- Caputo, F., Evangelista, F., & Russo, G. (2018). The role of information sharing and communication strategies for improving stakeholder engagement. In Business

models for strategic innovation. Routledge. 96–138 https://doi.org/10.4324/9781351257923-3

- Carnegie Classification of Institutions of Higher Education. (2017). The Carnegie Classification of Institutions of Higher Education.

 https://carnegieclassifications.iu.edu/lookup/view_institution.php?
- Carrier, N. (2017). How educational ideas catch on: The promotion of popular education innovations and the role of evidence. *Educational Research*, *59*(2), 228–240. https://doi.org/10.1080/00131881.2017.1310418
- Caruth, G. G. (2014). Meeting the needs of older students in higher education.

 *Participatory Educational Research, 1(2), 21-35.

 https://doi.org/10.17275/per.14.09.1.2
- Chan, M. (2019). An analysis of new student orientation programs at U.S. four-year colleges: How can administrators enhance the first and major milestone of a student's academic journey? *Planning for Higher Education*, 47(3), 38–52.
- Cheeseman, A., Sharon Alexandra Wright, T., Murray, J., & McKenzie, M. (2019).

 Taking stock of sustainability in higher education: A review of the policy literature. *Environmental Education Research*, 25(12), 1697–1712.

 https://doi.org/10.1080/13504622.2019.1616164
- Chen, J. C. (2017). Nontraditional adult learners: The neglected diversity in postsecondary education. SAGE Open, 7(1). https://doi.org/10.1177/21582440176971

- Cheston, A., & Stock, D. (2017, June 5). *The AI-first student experience*. EDUCAUS Ereview.
- Christensen, M., Dyrstad, J., & Innstrand, S. (2020). Academic work engagement, resources, and productivity: Empirical evidence with policy implications. *Studies in Higher Education*, 45(1), 86–99. https://doi.org/10.1080/03075079.2018.1517304
- Connelly, F. M., & Clandinin, D. J. (2006). Narrative inquiry. In J. Green, G. Camilli, & P. Elmore (Eds.), *Handbook of complementary methods in education research* (pp. 375–385). Lawrence Erlbaum Associates.
- Creswell, J. W. (2009). Research design: Qualitative, quantitative, and mixed methods approaches (4th ed.). Sage.
- Creswell, J. W. (2012). Educational research: Planning, conducting, and evaluating quantitative and qualitative research (4th ed.). Pearson Education Inc.
- Creswell, J. W. (2014). Research Design: Qualitative, quantitative, and mixed methods approaches (4th ed.). Sage.
- Creswell, J. W. (2014). Educational Research: Planning, conducting, and evaluating quantitative and qualitative research (5th Ed.). Boston, MA: Pearson.
- Creswell, J., & Guetterman, T. (2019). Educational research: Planning, conducting and evaluating quantitative and qualitative research (6th Edition). Pearson Education.
- Creswell, J. W., & Poth, C. N. (2017). Qualitative inquiry and research design: Choosing among five approaches (4th ed.) Sage Publications.

- Crews, K. A. (2016). Adult students' perceptions of transfer services at a historically black university. Adult Students' Perceptions of Transfer Services at an Historically Black University (waldenu.edu)
- Edelman, G. (2018). America's best colleges for adult learners. *Washington Monthly*, (9-10), 31. https://washingtonmonthly.com/magazine.september-october-2018/americas-best-colleges-for-adult-learners-3/
- Edwards, E. R., Interthal, H., & McQueen, H. A. (2021). Managing your mind: How simple activities within the curriculum can improve undergraduate students' mental health and well-being. New Directions in the Teaching of Physical Sciences, 16(1).
- Ellis, H. (2019). A nontraditional conundrum: The dilemma of nontraditional student attrition in higher education. *College Student Journal*, *53*(1), 24-32.
- Fahey, K., & Ippolito, J. (2014). How to build schools where adults learn. *Journal of Staff Development*, 35(2), 30-39
- Fisch, A. (2017). New Jersey City University's college of education writing assessment program: Profile of a local response to a systemic problem. *Composition Forum*, 37.
- Fittrer, P. (2016). Academic help seeking constructs and group differences: An examination of first-year university students. (Order No. 10126086) [Doctoral study, University of Nevada]. ProQuest Dissertations & Theses Global.
- Flick, U. (2014). An introduction to qualitative research (5th ed.). Sage.

- Foss, N. J., & Hallberg, N. L. (2017). Changing assumptions and progressive change in theories of strategic organization. *Strategic Organization*, 15(3), 410-422. https://doi.org/10.1177/1476127016671099
- Fleming, J., & Rhodes, R. (2018). Can experience be evidence? Craft knowledge and evidence-based policing. *Policy and Politics*, 46(1), 3–26. http://doi.org/10.1332/030557317X14957211514333
- Flores, O., & Zhang, S. (2019). The impact of participation in learning communities on academic performance at a regional public university. *Journal of Economic Insight*, 45(1), 43–56. EconPapers: The Impact of Participation in Learning

 Communities on Academic Performance at a Regional Public University

 (repec.org)
- Floyd, D. L. (2018). Community college student affairs and student success. *Community College Journal of Research and Practice*, 42(11), 757–758. https://doi.org/10.1080/10668926.2018.1491017
- Ford, C. (2016). Parent and adolescent interest in receiving adolescent health communication information from primary care. *Journal of Adolescent Health*, 117 59(2), 154-161. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jadohealth.2016.03.001
- Frank, D. G., Beasley, S., & Kroll, S. (2019). Learning communities for excellence:

 Opportunities for collaborative excellence: What learning communities offer. 92

 College & Research Libraries News, 62(10), 1008–1011.

 https://doi.org/10.5860/crln.62.10.1008

- Frischmann, J. A., & Moor, K. S. (2017). Bridging the gap supporting the transition from high school to college. *Administrative issues journal: Education, practice* & research, 7(2) 1–10. https://doi.org/10.5929/2017.7.2.3
- Fusch, P. I., & Ness, L. R. (2015). Are we there yet? Data saturation in qualitative research. *The Qualitative Report*, 20(9),1408-1416.

 https://nsuworks.nova.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?referer=https://scholar.google.com/
 /&https://scholar.google.com/
- Gallimore, E. (2017). When effective student support is built into an online degree program. http://collegeforamerica.org/effective-student-supportbuiltonline-degree-program/
- García, R. M., Leibrandt, S., Western Interstate Commission for Higher Education, & Center for Law and Social Policy. (2020). The current state of higher learning policies. Recognition of prior learning in the 21st century. In *Western Interstate Commission for Higher Education*. Western Interstate Commission for Higher Education.
- Gatto, A. J., Miyazaki, Y., & Cooper, L. D. (2022). Help me help myself: Examining an electronic mental health self-monitoring system in college students. *Higher Education*, 83(1), 163–182. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10734-020-00646-8
- Glesne, C. (2011). *Becoming qualitative researchers: An introduction* (4th ed.), Pearson Education Inc.

- Glowacki-Dudka, M. (2019). How to engage nontraditional adult learners through popular education in higher education. *Adult Learning*, 30(2), 84 86, https://doi.org/10.1177/1045159519833998
- Gorard, S., See, B., & Siddiqui, N. (2020). What is the evidence on the best way to get evidence into use in education? *Review of Education*, 8(2), 570–610.

 https://doi.org/10.1002/rev3.3200
- Green, S. L., & Wright, C. F. (2017). Retaining first generation underrepresented minority students: A struggle for higher education. *Journal of Education Research*, 11(3), 323-338. https://sserch-ebscohost-com.ezp.waldenulibrary.org/login.aspx?direct=true&db=eue&AN=135961228&site=eds-live&scope=site.
- Gulley, N. Y. (2021). Challenging assumptions: "Contemporary students," "nontraditional students," "adult learners," "post-traditional," "new traditional." schole: A Journal of Leisure Studies and Recreation Education, 36(1-2), 4-10.
- Hallberg, L. (2012). Can the impact factor measure the quality of research? *International Journal of Qualitative Studies on Health and Well-Being*, 7. https://doi.org/10.3402/qhw.v7i0.19772.
- Hampton, K. N. (2016). Persistent and pervasive community: New communication technologies and the future of community. *American Behavioral Scientist*, 60(1), https://doi.org/101-124.10.1177/0002764215601714

- Hedlund, E., Börjesson, B., & Österberg, J. (2015). Team learning in a multinational military staff exercise. *Small Group Research*, *46*, 179-203. https://doi.org/10.1177/1046496414568462
- Helgetun, J. B., & Menter, I. (2020). From an age of measurement to an evidence era?

 Policy-making in teacher education in England. *Journal of Education Policy*,

 0(0), 1–18. https://doi.org/1n.1080/02680939.2020.1748722
- Herman, L. (2018). *Tips for writing policy papers: A policy lab communication*workshop. Stanford Law School. https://www-cdn.law.stanford.edu/wpcontent/uploads/2018/04/White-Papers-Guid
- Hilton, A., & Anderson, A. (2018). *IHI psychology of change framework to advance and sustain improvement*. IHI White Paper. Institute for Healthcare Improvement.

 http://www.ihi.org/resources/Pages/IHIWhitePapers/IHI-Psychology-of-ChangeFramework.a
- Hollands, F., Pan, Y., & Escueta, M. (2019). What is the potential for applying costutility analysis to facilitate evidence-based decision-making in schools? *Educational Researcher*, 48(5), 287–295. https://doi.org/10.3102/0013189X19852101
- Holton, E. F., Knowles, M. S., & Swanson, R. A. (2015). *The definitive classic in adult education and human resource development* (8th ed Routledge.
- Holzer, H. J., & Baum, S. (2017). Making college work pathways to success for disadvantaged students. Bookings Institution Press.
- Hong, S. (2017). Planning effective educational programs for adult learners. *World Journal of Education*, 7(3), 79 83, https://doi.org/10.5430/wje.v7n3p79

- Hope, J. (2017). Review policy recommendations to support adult learners. *Recruiting & Retaining Adult Learners*, 19(7), 8. https://doi.org/10.1002/nsr.30238.
- Hope, J. (2018). Increase student persistence with earlier alerts. *Recruiting & Retaining Adult Learners*, 20(11), 1–7. https://doi.org/10.1002/nsr.30374
- IIoh, C. (2018). Not non-traditional, the new normal: Adult learners and the role of student affairs in supporting older college students. *Journal of Student Affairs*, 27, 25-30.
- Jacobs, J. (2017). Community colleges should focus more on educating adults (essay).

 *Inside Higher Ed. https://www.inside highered.com.
- Jitendra Singa (2019). The lean prescription for non-traditional adult learners. *Quality***Assurance in Education 27(3) pp. 347-359 https://doi.org/10.1108/QAE-09-2018-0100
- Jobe, R. L., Spencer, M., Hinkle, J. P., & Kaplan, J. A. (2016). The first year: A cultural shift towards improving student progress. *Higher Learning Research*Communications Journal, 6(1), 10-20, https://doi.org/10.18870/hlrc_v6|1.305
- Johnson, B., & Christensen, L. (2012). *Education research: Quantitative, qualitative, and mixed approaches.* 4 th ed. SAGE Publications, Ltd.
- Kallison, J. M., Jr. (2017). The effects of an intensive postsecondary transition program on college readiness for adult learners. *Adult Education quarterly*, 67(4) 302 301, https://doi.org/10.1177/0741713617725394

- Kang, H., & Biniecki, S. M. Y. (2015). Mapping the framing of culture in U.S. adult education over the past decade. *Journal of Continuing Higher Education*, 63: 86-97, https://doi.org/10.1080/07277363.2015.1042957
- Karmelita, C. (2017). Fundamental elements of transition program design. *Adult Learning*, 28(14), 157-166. https://doi.org/10.1177/1045159517718328
- Kasworm, C. E. (2018). Adult students: A confusing world in undergraduate higher education. *The Journal of Continuing Higher Education*, 66(2) 77-87, https://doi.org/10.1080/07377363.2018.1469077
- Kasworm, C., Rose, A., & Ross-Gordon, J. (2010). The handbook of adult and continuing education. *Adult Learning*, 2, 94. Sage.
- Kerby, M. B. (2015). Toward a new predictive model of student retention in higher education: An application of classical sociological theory. *Journal of College Student Retention Research, Theory & Practice, 17*(2), 138-161. https://doi.org/10.1177/1521025115578229
- Kezar, A., & Holcombe, E. (2018). Integrated and comprehensive student support programs aimed at historically underserved students: Creating a unified community of support. https://doi.org/10.11.1163/22125868-12340090
- Khan, A., Khan, S., Zia-Ul-Islam, S., & Khan, M. (2017). Communication skills of a teacher and its role in the development of the students' academic success. *Journal of Education and Practice*, 8(1), 18–21.
- Kim, J. (2018, November 14). Artificial intelligence and retention. The future of persistence in the age of "narrow AI" or deep learning. *Inside Higher Ed.*

- Klempin, S., Lahr, H., & Columbia University, C. C. R. C. (2021). How guided pathways reforms can improve support for adult students: Lessons from three Tennessee community colleges report. In community college research center, teachers college, columbia university.
- Klein-Collins, R. (2019). America's best colleges for adult learners. *Washington Monthly*, *51*(9/10/2019), 45-51. https://washingtonmonthly.com/september-october-2019/americas-best-colleges-for-adult-learners-2019/
- Knowles, M. S. (1980). The modern practice of adult education: From pedagogy to andragogy. Follett Publishing Company.
- Knowles, M. S. (1984). *The adult learner: A neglected species* (3rd ed.). Gulf Publishing Company.
- Kogan, M. (2018). Educational policy-making: A study of interest groups and parliament. 1, 262 Routledge. https://doi.org/10.4324/9781351040945
- Kwakye, I., Kibort-Crocker, E., & Washington Student Achievement Council. (2020).

 What evidence from research tells us: Addressing mental health needs for postsecondary students. Washington Student Achievement Council.
- Lane, M., Moore, A., Hooper, L., Menzies, V., Cooper, B., Shaw, N., & Rueckert, C. (2019). Dimensions of student success: A framework for defining and evaluating support for learning in higher education. *Higher Education Research & Development*, 38(5), 954-968, https://doi.org/10.1080/07294360.2019.1615418

- Law, K.L, Guthrie, D.D., Beaver, B.R., Johnson, S.M., Parys, J., Toms, O.M. (2019).Faculty and Staff Perceptions of Undergraduate Mentoring. Mentoring &Tutoring: *Partnership in Learning*. 2019, 27(4) 399-415.
- Leonard, K. (2018). *Importance of Policy Evaluation*.

 https://smallbusiness.chron.com/importance-policy-evaluation-80673.html
- Linfield, K. J., & Posavac, E. J. (2018). *Program evaluation: Methods and case studies*. (9th ed.). Routledge
- Lodico, M. G., Spaulding, D. T., & Voegtle, K. H. (2010). *Methods in educational research: From theory to practice*. Jossey-Bass.
- Loeng, S. (2017). Alexander Kapp the first known user of the andragogy concept,

 *International Journal of Lifelong Education, 36(6), 629-643,

 https://doi.org/10.1080/02601370.2017.1363826
- Louis, K. S., Hord, S. M., & Von Frank, V. (2016). Reach the highest standard in professional learning: Leadership. Corwin Press.
- Magana, S. (2017). Disruptive classroom technologies: A framework for innovation in education. Corwin
- Marade, A. (2019). Higher Education for Working-class Adults Together we can Make it Work. Adult Higher education Alliance.
- Masehela, L. M. & Mabika, M. (2017). An assessment of the impact of the mentoring programs on student performance. *Journal of Student Affairs*, (5)2 163-182. https://doi.org/10.24085/jsaa.v5i2.2707

- McCarthy, C. (2018). Weigh the pros, cons of merging academic, student affairs into same unit. *Student Affairs Today*, 21(8), 1–5. https://doi.org/10.1002/say.30531
- Merriam, S. (2009). Qualitative research: A guide to design and implementation. Jossey-Bass.
- Merriam, S., & Bierema, L. (2014). *Adult learning: Linking theory and practice*. Jossey-Bass.
- Merriam, S. B., Caffarella, R. S., & Baumgartner, L. M. (2007). *Learning in adulthood* (3rd ed.). Jossey-Bass.
- Merriam, S. B., & Tisdell, E. J. (2016). *Qualitative research: A guide to design and implementation* (4 th ed.). Jossey-Bass.
- Metz, G. W. (2002). Challenges and changes to Tinto's persistance theory.

 https://search.ebscohost.com/login.aspx?direct=true&db=eric&AN=ED471529&s
 ite=eds-live&scope=site
- Mi, C. (2019). Student performance early warning based on data mining. *International Journal of Performability Engineering*, 15(3), 822–833. https://doi.org/10.23940/ijpe.19.03.p11.822833
- Miller, N. (2017). A model for improving student retention in adult accelerated education programs. *Education*, *138*(1), 104–114.
- Moalusi, K. (2020). Numbers conceal the intricacies in categorizing qualitative research in organizational studies: What lies beneath the surface? *SAJIP: South African Journal of Industrial Psychology*, 46, 1-12. https://doi.org/10.4102/sajiip.v46i0.1692.

- Moore, E. A., Winterrowd, E, Petrouske, A., Priniski, S. J., & Achter, J. (2020).
 Nontraditional and struggling: Academic and financial distress among older student clients. *Journal of College Counseling*, 23(3), 221-233.
 https://doi.org/10.1002/jock.12167
- Morse, J. (2015). Critical analysis of strategies for determining rigor in qualitative inquiry. Qualitative Health Research, 25, 1212-1222. https://doi.org/10.1177/1049732315588501
- National Center for Education Statistics (NCES) Digest of Education Statistics: (2017). https://nces.ed.gov/programs/digest/d17/ch_3.asp
- National Student Reports (2009) Ensure timely, effective orientation for adults. 11(12) 4-5 https://doi.org/10.1002/nsr
- Nehring, J., & Szczesiul, S. (2015). Redefining high performance in Northern Ireland:

 Deeper learning and twenty-first-century skills meet high stakes accountability. *Journal of Educational Change*, 16(3), 327-348. https://10.1007/s10833-015-9250-8
- Olawale, W. H., (2019, February 25). 5 benefits of using a chatbot. https://chatbotslife.com/5-benefits-of-using-a-chatbot-937b8b793826
- Osam, E. K., Bergman, M., & Cumberland, D. M. (2017). An integrative literature review on the barriers impacting adult learners' return to college. *Adult Learning*, (2), 54. https://doi.org/10.1177/1045159516658013

- Osterholt, D. A., & Dennis, S. L. (2014). Assessing and addressing student barriers:

 Implications for today's college classroom. *About Campus*, 18(6), 18-24.

 https://doi.org/10.1002/abc.21140
- Page, L. C., & Gehlbach, H. (2017). How an artificially intelligent virtual assistant helps students navigate the road to college. *SSRN Electronic Journal*, *3*(4), 1-12. https://doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.2940297
- Parker-Young, S. (2017). Relationships among student type, GPA, and retention within a proprietary career college. Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies Collection. https://scholarworks.waldenu.edu/dissertations
- Parkhurst, J. (2017). The politics of evidence: From evidence-based policy to the good governance of evidence. Taylor & Francis.

 https://library.oapen.org/handle/20.500.12657/31002
- Patton, M. Q. (2015). Qualitative research & evaluation methods: Integrating theory and practice (4th ed.). Sage.
- Perkins-Holtsclaw, K. J., & Lampley, J. (2018). Relationships between institutional characteristics and student retention and graduation rates at Sacscoc level in institutions. *Journal of Academic Admissions in Higher Education*, 14(2), 1-8. https://search-ebscohost-

com.ezp.waldenulibrary.org/login.aspx?direct=true&db=eue&AN=136903699&si
te=eds-live&scope=site

- Pezalla, A. E., Pettigrew, J., & Miller-Day, M. (2012). Researching the researcher-as instrument: An exercise in interviewer self-reflexivity. *Qualitative**Research, 12(2), 165-185. https://doi.org/10.1177/1468794111422107
- Prins, E., Kassab, C., & Campbell, K. (2015). Adult Learners in higher education: A rural-urban analysis of Pennsylvania FAFSA applications' educational, demographic, and financial characteristics. *Journal Of Continuing Higher Education*, 63(2), 71-85. https://doi.org/10.1080/07377363.2015.1042999
- Purdue University. (n.d.) *The purpose of a white paper*. http://owl.purdue.edu
- Purdue University. (2018). Welcome to the Purdue Owl. https://owl.purdue.edu/owl/purdue_owl.html
- Purdue University. (2020). White paper: Purpose and audience.

 https://owl.purdue.edu/owl/subject_specific_writing/professional_technical_writing/white_papers/index.html
- Queiros, A., Faria, D., & Almeida, F. (2017). Strengths and limitations of qualitative and quantitative research methods. *European Journal of Education Studies*, *3*(9), 369-387. https://doi.org/10.5281/zendo.887089
- Quiggins, A., Ulmer, J., Hainline, M. S., Burris, S., Ritz, R., & Van Duesen, R. (2016).

 Motivations and barriers of undergraduate nontraditional students in the college of agricultural sciences and natural resources at Texas Tech University. *NACTA Journal*, 60(3), 272-281.

https://www.nactateachers.org/attachment/article/2457/1%20%20NACTA%20Journal%20September%20Issue%202016.pdf

- Rabourn, K. E., BrckaLorenz, A., & Shoup, R. (2018). Reimagining student engagement: of nontraditional adult learners engage in traditional postsecondary environments, *Journal of Continuing Higher Education*, 66(1), 22-33, https://doi.org/10.1080/07377363.2018.1415635
- Rand, S. J., Henderson, M. U., Kotz, P., & Nelsen, J. B. (2018). The rise of standardized rankings in higher education. Examining the value proposition for adult learners.

 Marketing Management Association Annual Conference Proceedings, 84-88

 http://www.mmaglobal.org/publications/Proceedings/2018-MMA-Fall-Educators-Conference-Proceedings.pdf
- Ravitch, S. M., & Carl, N. M. (2016). Qualitative research: Bridging the conceptual, theoretical, and methodological. SAGE
- Reinecke, J., Arnold, D. G., & Palazzo, G. (2016). Qualitative methods in business ethics, corporate responsibility, and sustainability research. *Business Ethics Quarterly*, 26(4), 13–22. https://doi.org/10.1017/beq.2016.67
- Remenick, L. (2019). Services and support for nontraditional students in higher education: A historical literature review. *Journal of Adult and Continuing Education*, 255(1), 113 130. https://doi.org/10.1177/1477971419842880
- Ribbe, R., Cyrus, R., & Langan, E. (2016). Exploring the impact of an outdoor orientation program on adaptation to college. *Journal of Experiential Education*, 39(4), 355–369. https://doi.org/10.1177/1053825916668900
- Risley, L. (2019). Singing to the choir? *Adult Learning*, *30*(2). 87-88. Https://doi.org/10.1177/10451595198349955

- Rogers, K. S. (2018). Retaining adult learners: What academic leaders and faculty need to know. *Recruiting & Retaining Adult Learners*, 20(5), 6-7 https://doi.org/10.1002/nsr.30318
- Roksa, J., & Whitley, S. E. (2017). Fostering academic success of first-year students: Exploring the roles of motivation, race, and faculty. *Journal of College Student* 107 Development, 58(3), 333–348. https://doi.org/10.1353/csd.2017.0026
- Rossbach, T. J., Nelson, J. A., & Davis, J. G. (2018). Sustainability: Thriving

 communities, thriving planet an undergraduate freshman themed learning

 community. https://doi.org/10.1130/abs/2018nc-311898
- Rotar, O. O. (2017). Rethinking the support system for adult students in online learning environment. *Journal of Educational & Instructional Studies in the World*, 7(4), 12-19. http://www.wjeis.org/FieldUpload/ds217232/File/02.olga_rotar.pdf
- Ruppert, J. H. & Meadows, E. E. (2017). Academic supports preferred by academically struggling African American students at a predominantly White university (Order No. 10607406). [Doctoral study, University of Missouri]. ProQuest Dissertations & Theses Global.
- Saldana, J. (2016). *The coding manual for qualitative researchers* (3rd ed.). SAGE Publications Inc.
- Sarma, S. K. (2015). Qualitative research: Examining the misconceptions. *South Asian Journal of Management*, 22, 176-191. http://www.sajmamdisa.org/
- Schultz, R. (2012). A critical examination of the teaching methodologies pertaining to distance learning in geographic education: Andragogy in an adult online

- certification. *Review of International Geographical Education Online*, 2(1), 45-60. http://www.rigeo.org/vol2no1/2.3.RIGEO-VOL.2.NO.1-3.pdf
- Seidman, I. (2013). Interviewing as qualitative research: A guide for researchers in education and the social sciences. Teachers College Press.
- Serdyukov, P. (2017). Innovation in education: What works, what doesn't, and what to do about it? *Journal of Research in Innovative Teaching & Learning*, 10(1) 4–33.

 Emerald Publishing Limited 2397-7604. https://doi.org/10/1108/JRIT-10-2016-0007
- Services and support for nontraditional students in higher education: A historical literature review. (2019). *Journal of Adult & Continuing Education*, 25(1), 113–130. https://doi.org/10.1177/1477971419842880
- Shannon, D. (2019). A tale of a discursive shift: Analyzing EU policy discourses in Irish adult education policy -- From the "white paper" to the "further education and training strategy." Adult Learner: *The Irish Journal of Adult and Community Education*. https://eric.ed.gov/?id=EJ1223448
- Sherbert, V., Thurston, L. P., Fishback, J., & Briggs, K. (2017). Creating and sustaining a college-wide military-connected learner community of practice. *Journal of Continuing Higher Education*, 65(3), 199-204. https://doi.org/10.1080/07377363.2017.1368664
- Simi, D., & Matusitz, J. (2016). Ageism against older U.S. college students: A view from social closure theory. *Interchange: A Quarterly Review of Education*, 47(4),391-408. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10780-016-9286-6

- Smith, R. A., & Applegate, A. (2018). Mental health stigma and communication and their intersections with education. *Communication Education*, 67(3), 382–393. https://doi.org/10.1080/03634523.2018.1465988
- Smith, S. P. (2017). Adult learners: Effective training methods. *Professional Safety*, 62(12), 22-25. https://www.onepetro.org/journals/Professional%20Safety/62/12
- Stankiewicz, J., & Lychmus, P. (2016). Ethical choices and behavior of young people in the organization influencing factors. *Management*, 20(2), 323-339. https://doi.org/10.1515/manment-2015-0068
- Stegenga, S. M., Sinclair, J., Knowles, C., Storie, S. O., & Seeley, J. R. (2021). Lived experiences of mental health in higher education: A comparative analysis of determinants to supports and services. *American Journal of Orthopsychiatry*, 91(6), 738–750. https://doi.org/10.1037/ort0000575.supp
- Stelzner, M. (2010). Writing white papers. Poway, CA.
- Stevens, J. (2014). Perception, attitudes, & preferences of adult learners in higher education: A national survey. *Journal of Learning in Higher Education*, 10(2), 62-78. https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/EJ1143318.pdf
- Stowell, J. R., Addison, W. E., & Clay, S. L. (2018). Effects of classroom technology policies on students' perceptions of instructors: What is your syllabus saying about you? *College Teaching*, 66(2), 98–103.

https://doi.org/10.1080/87567555.2018.1437533

- Suldovsky, B., McGreavy, B., & Lindenfeld, L. (2017). Science communication and stakeholder expertise: Insights from sustainability science. *Environmental Communication*, 11(5), 587–592. https://doi.org/10.1080/17524032.2017.1308408
- Sun, Q. (2019). "Conspiring to change the learning environment for adult learners in higher education." *Adult Learning*, no. 2: 89. https://doi.org/10.1177/1045159519834959.
- Surdick, R. S., Bockes, B., & Yun Leng Wong. (2022). Experiences of returning adult learners: Application of positive and negative emotional attractors aligned with self-determination theory. *International Journal of Adult, Community & Professional Learning*, 29(1), 13–30. https://doi.org/10.18848/2328-6318/CGP/v29i01/13-30
- Sutton, H. (2016). Form partnerships to help low-income adult learners transition to college. *Recruiting & Retaining Adult Learners*, 19(2), 1-7. https://doi.org/10.1002/nsr.30196
- Sutton, H. (2017). Address challenges in higher education that impact adult learners.

 *Recruiting & Retaining Adult Learners, 20(1), 1-5.

 https://doi.org/10.1002/nsr.30282
- Sutton, H. (2018). Preparing adult learners for collegiate success starts at orientation.

 *Recruiting & Retaining Adult Learners, 20(11), 1-5.

 https://doi.org/0.1002/nsr.30373

- Sutton, H. (2019). Your institution can't afford to ignore the needs of adult learners.

 *Recruiting & Retaining Adult Learners, 21(7), 1-5.

 https://doi.org/10.1002/nsr.30373
- Tharp, D. S. (2017). Exploring first-year college students' cultural competence. *Journal of Transformative Education*, 15(3), 241–263. https://doi.org/10.1177/1541344616686552
- The U.S. Army, *Official benefits website*. (n.d.) *MyArmyBenefits*.

 https://myarmybenefits.us.army.mil/Benefit-Library/Federal-Benefits/Tuition-Assistance-(TA)?serv=122.
- Tinto, V. (1975). Dropout from higher education: A theoretical synthesis of recent research. *Review of Educational Research*, 45(1), 89–125. https://doi.org/10.3102/00346543045001089
- Tinto, V. (2016). From retention to persistence. *Inside Higher Education*.

 https://www.insidehighered.com/sites/default/server_files/styles/large/public/media/ladders%20to20graditok=H-4VMoC
- Trumbull, E., & Lash, A. (2013). *Understanding formative assessment: Insights from learning theory and measurement theory*. WestEd.
- U.S. Department of Education, National Center for Education Statistics. (2018). Digest of education Statistics, 2016 (NCES 2017-094). Chapter 3
 https://nces.ed.gov/fastfacts/display.asp?id=76

- U.S. Department of Education, Office of Postsecondary Education. (nd) *Federal TRIO Programs Home Page*.
 - https://www2.ed.gov/about/offices/list/list/ope/trio/index.html
- van Agteren, J., Woodyatt, L., Iasiello, M., Rayner, J., & Kyrios, M. (2019). Make it measurable: Assessing psychological distress, wellbeing and resilience at scale in higher education. *Student Success*, 10(3), 1–13. https://doi.org/10.5204/ssj.v10i3.1411
- Van Ameijde, J., Weller, M., & Cross, S. (2018). Learning design for student retention.

 *Journal of Perspectives in Applied Academic Practice, 6(2), 41-50.

 https://jpaap.napier.ac.uk/index.php/JPAAP/article/view/318
- van Rhijn, T. M., Lero, D. S., Bridge, K., & Fritz, V. A. (2016). Unmet needs:

 Challenges to success from the prospectives of mature university students.

 Canadian Journal for the Study of Adult Education, 28(1), 29-47.

 https://cjsae.library.dal.ca/index.php/cjsae/article/view/4704
- Vidales, B. (2018). Taking learning into our own hands. *Leadership*, 48(2), 28-30. https://view.joomag.com/mag/0562176001540328308?feature=archive
- Villano, R., Harrison, S., Lynch, G., & Chen, G. (2018). Linking early alert systems and student retention: a survival analysis approach. *Higher Education*, 76(5), 903–920. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10734-018-0249-y
- Walden University. (n.d.). Institutional review board for ethical standards in research.

 from Office of Research Integrity and Compliance website:

- http://researchcenter.waldenu.edu/Office-of-Research-Integrity-andCompliance.htm
- Walsh, R. (2014). Researcher-participant relationship. In T. Teo (Ed.), Encyclopedia of critical psychology (pp. 1670–1673). Springer.
- Webber, A., Rui, N., Garrison-Morgan, R., Olsen, R. B., Gutmann, B., National Center for Education Evaluation and Regional Assistance & Westat, I. (2019).
 Evaluation of the DC opportunity scholarship program: Impacts three years after students applied. Technical appendix. NCEE 2019 4006. National Center for Education Evaluation and Regional Assistance.
- West, R. E., & Williams, G. S. (2017). "I don't think that word means what you think it means": A proposed framework for defining learning communities. *Educational* 113 Technology Research and Development, 65(6), 1569–1582. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11423-017-9535-0
- Witkowsky, P., Mendez, S., Ogunbowo, O., Clayton, G., & Hernandez, N. (2016).

 Nontraditional student perceptions of collegiate inclusion, *The Journal of Continuing Higher Education, Vol* 64 (1) p 30-41,

 https://doi.org/10.1080/07377363.2016.1130581
- Wright, A. (2016). Qualitative research involving indigenous people. *The Qualitative Report*, 21(12), 2230.https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2702.2009.03136.x

- Wyatt,L., (2011) Nontraditional students engagement: Increasing adult students success and retention. The Journal of Continuing Education. Vol 59(1) 1-29. https://doi.org/10.1080/07377363.2011.544977
- Xu, D., Solanki, S., McPartlan, P., & Sato, B. (2018). EASEing students into college: The impact of multidimensional support for underprepared students. *Educational Researcher*, 47(7), 435–450. https://doi.org/10.3102/0013189x18778559
- Yambi, T. (2018) Assessment and evaluation in education. New trends informative-summative evaluations for adult education. SAGE.

https://doi.org/101177/21582440209411006

https://doi.org/10.1177/0038040718802258

- Yin, R. (2014). Case study research: Design and methods (5th ed.). Sage
- Yin, R. K. (2017). *Qualitative research from start to finish* (2nd ed.). The Guilford Publications, Inc.
- Zalaznick, M. (2017). Bucking tradition: Flexible schedules, high school support keys to recruitment of adult and first-gen students, *University Business*, 8, 28. http://www.nxtbook.com/pmg/UB/UB_0817/index.php#/30
- Zarifa, D., Kim, J., Seward, B., & Walters, D. (2018). What's taking you so long?Examining the effects of social class on completing a bachelor's degree in four years. Sociology of Education, 91(4) 290-322.

Appendix A: The Project

Introduction

In higher education the face of students is changing. Current research reveals that the largest growth in new students is now comprised of adult nontraditional learners (Surdick et al., 2022; Remenick, 2019). While the majority of new students are adult nontraditional learners there is little that universities and colleges have done to change their processes or their support services. Adult nontraditional learners' needs are different than those of traditional students. The majority of adult nontraditional learners who want to be face-to-face in the classroom with the professors attend on campus, taking classes during the evening or on the weekend. The possible lack of support services for adult nontraditional learners is an issue because while working at the study site it was observed that adult nontraditional learners are graduating at a very low rate and there is little being done to assist these students.

I decided to conduct a qualitative inquiry as the most effective way to answer the research questions and determine the best way to assist these students. There were three research questions that was used to determine the problem at the study site and they were:

RQ1: According to adult nontraditional learners taking classes at the study site, what are their learning support needs?

RQ2: According to the perceptions of adult nontraditional learners, to what extent do the support services provided by the university fulfill the needs of learners taking classes on campus?

RQ3: What recommendations do adult nontraditional learners taking classes on campus suggest to improve the learning supports provided that may increase their chances of graduating?

In my study I conducted 13 semistructured interviews with adult nontraditional learners. To determine who these adult nontraditional learners were, I used the following criteria: delayed enrollment after high school, did not complete high school but received a GED (General Education Diploma), part-time enrollment, full time employment, caring for dependents, or not relying on their parents for financial support, and are over the age of 24. The purpose of the research was to explore the learning support needs of adult nontraditional learners, institutional support that was provided and used, and to make recommendations to eventually increase graduation at the study site.

I developed the three research questions above to explore the problem at the study site of the low graduation rate among adult nontraditional learners. I developed a series of interview questions for each research question to better define the research questions with the hope of answering them. I used Tinto's theory of student retention (1975) as the conceptual framework for the study. I conducted the semistructured interviews asking the same questions to each interviewee. Once completed I analyzed the data and looked for themes. This produced five themes. I then researched the themes to see if there were any other universities and colleges dealing with the same issues. What I found is that the study site was not the only university with these issues. There are many other universities with the same issues. I then researched how those other universities were handling these

issues. As a result of that research a policy recommendation paper was developed from the findings.

This policy recommendation paper is intended to be given to the Chancellor and the Board of Directors for them to see how they can assist the largest growing population at the study site, adult nontraditional learners. The recommendations presented in this recommendation paper were designed to assist the adult nontraditional learners who are attending the local university to increase their persistence and continue to graduation. This will help not only those learners but also the study site by increasing graduation rates which will improve the campus and the surrounding community.

My goal for the recommendations that are presented are that, while I understand some will not be implemented, I would like for most of them to be implemented to provide a better learning experience for these adult nontraditional learners. By implementing these recommendations, the adult nontraditional learners who are currently attending classes and those in the future who will attend at the study site will understand more of the services provided, creating a positive learning environment.

Policy Recommendations Paper

Recommendation 1:

Provide Information About Services

Theme: Adult Nontraditional Learners Need to Learn What Learning Support Services are Available for Students.

To start my study, I comprised several interview questions to ask the participants, the first of which was to determine what support services the adult nontraditional learners attending classes knew were offered at the study site. According to Holzer and Baum (2017) institutional barriers, in the nature of their structure, hinder nontraditional adult learners' progression towards degree completion. As a result, low completion rates for adult nontraditional learners continue to be a problem in higher education (Holzer & Baum, 2017). There are many obstacles that are faced by adult nontraditional learners that impede them from reaching their goals and they may not see the value of achieving those goals; therefore, they decide to drop out. Of the 13 semistructured interviews only two students knew what support services were offered. Those two students were part of the TRIO program, which is a program to assist disadvantaged students to access college, at the study site. The other eleven students knew of some of the services but not many of those services. They knew of the library, and some knew about tutoring, one student was a tutor which is why they knew about it. When asked if they had attended an orientation the answer was the same in most cases, no, which brings me to my first recommendation about information sharing, orientation.

Offer Orientation to Adult Nontraditional Learners

Adult nontraditional orientation is recommended, as most adult nontraditional learners have additional issues that they must take care of when the normal orientation is going on; therefore, they cannot attend. Also, the adult nontraditional learners are not interested in the same information as the traditional students. Researchers have found that orientation is a critical factor in students' decisions to actively engage in their college experience (Chan, 2019; Jacobs, 2017; Ribbe et al., 2016). Floyd (2018) stated that the people who have constant and face-to-face contact with students have the responsibility of developing effective strategies to retain students to completion. In my research I have found that other universities have created orientations that meet the adult nontraditional learners' needs at times and days when it is easy for them to attend. To begin my research of the other universities, the first item that stands out from the study site is the universities' web sites. In over fifteen other universities that are about the same size or bigger than the study site, they each have a page dedicated to first, orientation and second, adult nontraditional learners.

On their web sites for orientation, they have three items: traditional students, transfer students, and lastly, adult nontraditional learners. There web sites explain that the new student orientation is mandatory, and all students must attend. They then show the times of the orientation and in some of the universities the orientation is held in the evening and on weekends. They give the schedule of events and what will be covered in the orientation. The ones that are held in the evenings are on Friday night and Saturday and consist of activities that last about a day and a half. The orientations include student

services, financial aid, a trip to the library, explanation of available tutoring, faculty in attendance to meet the students, availability of babysitting, and the student's advisor. During this orientation the students set up their classes.

My recommendation is to first set up the orientation that will work for the adult nontraditional learners. That involves finding the ideal time for the adult nontraditional learners who are attending at the study site. One way to do that is to ask the adult nontraditional learners when they enroll what is the best times to attend an orientation. Once that has been established then it will be easier to set up the orientation. In my experience it would be best to give them a choice of days and times. This way they would pick what best fits their schedule and the study site could set the orientation up to best suit the student.

After that is established, the next step would be to set up the agenda. This too could be done by giving the student a choice of what they would like to know about support services. Detail what will be offered and ask if there is anything else they would like information on. According to most of my research, the items that should be discussed are student services, financial aid, a trip to the library, explanation of available tutoring, introduction to faculty, babysitting availability, a presentation from the health services offered by the university, and the student's advisor. Doing this would make sure that the study site is covering all their needs. Also, by doing this the institution can gather information and see what is asked for the most, and any of those single issues can be answered one-on-one to increase student satisfaction. This should reduce the attrition of first year students. Tinto's theory that was used as the conceptual framework for my

study discusses how important it is to integrate the student into the university and the best way to do this is by the support services provided to the student.

Recommendation 2:

Create an Environment of Inclusion

Assist the nontraditional learners to feel they are as important as the traditional students. Providing them the services they need and expanding the support services will establish a college environment more conducive to persistence and degree completion.

Theme: Access to Services.

An article by Gulley (2021) stated that in higher education there is an assumption that most students are traditional students, aged 18 – 24. Gulley (2021) continues that this research in most cases supports that colleges and universities' administrations use this information to manage institutions. Remenick (2019) discussed that the nontraditional student population is growing and that nontraditional learners face greater barriers to success than traditional students. The author stated that it is important to support these individuals, however accessing the resources and support services for nontraditional learners is "difficult for nontraditional learners who have multiple responsibilities, are enrolled online, commute to the campus, or are unable to get to campus during working hours" (Remenick, 2019, p. 24). In my interviews there were several participants who echoed this very comment. Remenick (2019) stated that if accessibility is an issue, then it might be necessary to look into new ways of providing student services that will meet the needs of nontraditional learners.

To support this recommendation, establish a few days a week to extend the hours of student services so that the adult nontraditional learners can seek the assistance that is needed. This would not be difficult to do and if done correctly would not cost the university any additional money. By setting up flex schedules for the student services department the university could allow a few individuals the flexibility to come in later on specific days to extend the hours. For example, if they are coming in at 07:00 AM, allow them to come in at 12:00 PM. This would extend their hours from 3:30 PM to 8:00 PM making it easier for the adult nontraditional learner to work with the student service department. There are some universities that have extended student service hours every day so that their adult nontraditional learners can seek assistance anytime they are on campus. I realize that this would be expensive for the study site which is why I recommend a couple of days a week. In my interviews some students mentioned that it would be nice if student services were there when they were there. They stated how difficult it was to arrange for baby sitting or taking a day off from work to go to the campus when student services was open.

Artificial Intelligence

Another way to assist both nontraditional and traditional students is by using artificial intelligence (AI). The information presented by Barret et al. (2019) about AI is one way to provide a different kind of student services. There are three different levels of AI that could be used to assist students: Conversational Interface, Contextual User Interface, and AI that connects the contextual aspect of conversation with the ability to interpret the unstated needs of the student. Other universities have begun to use AI to

assist students when student services are not open. Conversational interface allows students to interact with complex services via messaging, "something they do every day" (Cheston & Shock, 2017, p. 4). The second level of AI allows more precise support providing students more self-direction reducing frustration of dealing with a textbot. (Textbots are tools that perform automated tasks that allow students to facilitate conversations without the involvement of a human.) The last level of AI integrates the student's behavior, curriculum pace, and progress. AI will intervene and "nudge" the student toward their next, best action or refer them to their advisor.

Georgia State started using a chatbox (Pounce), which successfully reduced the melt, which is the loss of students between when they enroll to when they actually begin class, i.e., they decide not to attend, by twenty percent in the first year of implementation (Page & Gehlbach, 2017). Pounce the chatbot used by Georgia State has directly impacted student access to higher education. Artificial intelligence collects students' interaction data from a number of sources and then uses the data to "learn" which students are at risk of not staying enrolled or reenrolling (Kim, 2018). AI can also determine the "good" behavior of students and relay the information to counselors, advisors, faculty, deans, etc. (Page & Gehlbach, 2017). Additionally, artificial intelligence will be able to alert faculty or staff members if a student is in danger of withdrawing more rapidly than traditional advising meetings (Page & Gehlbach, 2017).

Using AI will afford the opportunity to immediately impact student experience in regard to student affairs.

Chatbots are great tools to communicate with customers. With the feedback

they collect through simple questions, you can make improvements on the support services provided to students; you can also get them to track patterns and behaviors by monitoring user data. (Olawale, 2019, p. 1)

Using artificial intelligence like at Georgia State will have an immediate impact on retention and student satisfaction.

Recommendation 3:

Train the Staff

The staff needs to better understand the needs of adult nontraditional learners.

Also, begin training faculty and staff about nontraditional learners to help them understand these students and request staff members volunteer to be specifically assigned to nontraditional adult learners. By assigning staff members to the adult learners this will begin to give these students the feeling that the university understands them and is there to support them through their journey to degree completion.

Theme: Faculty and Staff.

During my research interviews one of the themes that kept arising was the lack of support from faculty and staff. One individual stated that it was like pulling teeth to get information when they went into the student services department. Another participant stated that a professor told them they had to make a decision, either their family or school and that they needed to get their priorities together. While conducting research I learned there were other universities with the same issues. In an article by Marade (2019) a student described an interaction with a professor similar to the one above. In fact, the

student stated that the professor made her feel like an imposter in the class they were taking (Marade, 2019).

Levett-Jones and colleagues, as referenced in Law et al. (2019), stated that student-staff relationships are "a key influence on students' experience of belongingness" and that "staff inclusivity and legitimization with support" encourage a sense of belonging (p. 16). In my time in higher education, I have seen great faculty and staff, those who will go the extra mile to assist their students. My recommendation is to first start a training program to educate faculty and staff on the adult nontraditional learners. This could be as easy as a three-day training with one session having adult learners from the study site participate in a panel discussion. The insights that would be gained would be priceless. In this training the topics covered could be: What are some of the barriers for adult learners, how can faculty and staff assist adult learners to persist, how to increase accessibility to adult learners, and finally how to be understanding. Faculty and staff need to learn that emails and text are sometimes the best way to communicate with adult learners. The most interaction that the students have is with the faculty and staff within the university, due to the students attending their classes. I have seen students drop out because of an interaction with a faculty member. I have also seen that a faculty or staff member's interaction with a student has kept that student enrolled, again proving that the faculty and staff need to better understand adult nontraditional learners.

Another way to help faculty and staff to understand adult nontraditional learners is to develop a mentoring program in which a professor or staff member is assigned a few new adult nontraditional students to mentor through their freshman, or first year, at the

university. This will give the professor or staff member first-hand experience working with the adult nontraditional student, building a better understanding of the challenges and barriers they must face. There have been other universities that have done this, and it has increased retention. In a study by Law et al. (2019) they stated that two of six positive long-term experiences with students and mentors who participated in their study were about relationships between staff and students, and resulted in long-term success. The comments that resulted were "My professors at [college] cared about me as a person" and "I had a mentor who encouraged me to pursue my goals and dreams" (p. 10).

Law et al. (2019) discussed mentoring by faculty and staff. First, they explained the definition of mentoring as the "personal and reciprocal relationship" involving the more experienced mentor, who serves as a guide and teacher, for a less experienced mentee (p.14). In examining the success of mentoring relationships in a comparison of two groups of students, one group with mentors and one without, they found that the one with the mentors was positively correlated with persistence and the greater the interaction with the mentor the stronger the correlation. In the same study they found that informal interactions between students and faculty in which faculty were perceived as approachable and available emphasized that the student's academic self-concept was positively impacted.

Recommendation 4:

Mental Health Services

As part of the new student orientation, it is recommended that the new students be taken to the health services building. Another recurring theme in my study was mental

health and that participants did not know where to go to get help with some of their issues. One participant had dropped out of school because of the death of their sister. They stated that if the faculty or staff were paying attention, perhaps the student could have received some help and stayed in school. Mental health is a big issue in higher education and there are many articles stating the rise in mental health issues (Biro et al., 2019; Edwards et al., 2021; Gatto et al., 2022; Smith & Applegate, 2018; Stegenga et al., 2021; van Agteren et al., 2019). These articles discussed the issues involving mental health. Gatto et al. (2022) discussed how college is a critical transitionary period and is associated with unique stressors. They also stated these stressors result in physical and mental vulnerabilities and that students often do not access the help they need.

The research that I conducted showed that there are three areas of mental health that college students deal with: depression, anxiety, and suicidal ideation or self-injury. These three areas are the most prevalent among college students pertaining to mental health issues. Depression, anxiety, and suicidal ideation or self-injury can impact college outcomes such as GPAs, persistence, retention, and graduation rates (Kwakye et al., 2020; Smith & Applegate, 2018; Stegenga et al., 2021). Kwakye et al. (2020) stated that close to a third of college students reported experiencing depression and around a fourth experienced anxiety. It is imperative that colleges and universities address these issues and find ways to assist students in coping with mental health.

For this theme I have two recommendations. The first ties in with the orientation for adult nontraditional learners. When conducting my interviews almost every participant brought up mental health issues. For the orientation if there could be a

representative at the new student orientation to discuss where the health center is located, and what is offered to students that are attending, they then would know where to go for help. This would give students the information that they currently do not know about. It would be nice if at the orientation a tour to the health services building could be incorporated. This would give the students the information they need for when they need it. Most participants did not even know there was a health services at the university. To go along with this, in the faculty and staff training it would be good to give a class on how to get to know the students and watch for signs of change in their actions, attitudes, and just their normal being. By the faculty and staff paying attention and getting to know the student it would help with these issues and possibly increase retention.

The second recommendation I make is based on my research. I know space is an issue, but one university set up a meditation room for their students, as a place for temporary relaxation space in one of the large meeting spaces to hopefully help students cope with the end-of-semester stress. The university monitored the space to determine if the students were using it. The results showed that the time was evenly spread throughout the days of the week as well as the times of the day and night. They received glowing remarks about how the space helped them throughout the semester (Bremer, 2019). This could be done at the study site, and it would help both traditional and adult nontraditional learners. This could be accomplished by taking just a small room with a couple of comfortable chairs and a few tables with access to power so that the students could plug in their laptops if needed or charge their phones. By providing this get-away allowing the

student to destress it would build more connection with the university and give the student time to relax.

Recommendation 5:

Additional Support and Encouragement

Adult nontraditional learners need additional support and encouragement to assist them in obtaining their degrees. Additional support came up a lot in my interviews with the adult nontraditional learners, everything from help from employers, babysitting, help from family members, and help with financial support. One way to assist these learners is by offering Prior Learning Assessments. I know the study site gives the military credit for what they have accomplished while serving. A service member needs only to supply the study site with their SMART transcript and based on the American Council for Education they are given the proper credit. This is great for military members but what about those who have never served in the military.

In researching the phrase Prior Learning Assessment, I found that a lot of universities have different methods of giving non-military students credit for what they have learned while working in the civilian communities and for different employers.

Some give their students challenge exams that are developed by the faculty. Some use evaluation of noncollege programs in which students get credit based on recommendations from ACE (American Council on Education) and NCCRS (National College Credit Recommendation Service) that evaluate training offered by employers.

My recommendation is to use a portfolio-based individualized assessment. To do this the university could create a class that assists the students to put together a portfolio

of the trainings and the classes they have taken while working for organizations. This class could be optional, and the university could charge the regular cost for the class. At the completion of the class the student would have a binder with the information of all the trainings and classes that they have taken with their employers. This will then be submitted for credit to the department heads for evaluation. If the portfolio is strong enough to meet the requirements of a certain class or classes, the student could then request the credits be applied. The university could charge half price for the credit given saving the student money in the long run and providing a better service to the adult nontraditional learner. The university could request that the additional credits be covered under FASFA (Free Application for Federal Student Aid), which will also assist the adult learner to pay for the credits. Or the university could request that the state cover the cost of the credits granted under an adult nontraditional scholarship. In my research one university did in fact get these classes covered under a scholarship program so that the adult nontraditional learner did not have to pay out of pocket.

Summary of Recommendations

In this recommendation paper my intentions were to provide to the Board of Directors, Chancellor, and faculty and staff ideals that will better assist adult nontraditional learners at the study site. In meetings that I attended while employed at the study site one common theme was always discussed, and that was how the student body was getting older and how at the study site more and more students were adult nontraditional learners. In these meetings the discussion was how can we treat the adult nontraditional learner differently than the traditional students. One of the solutions that

was developed was the adult admissions requirements. We took into account that these students had been out of school for a while and did not have access to their ACT or SAT scores and we waived that requirement. We also have a policy to look at the transcripts and determine how old they are to make a better admissions decision.

This is a great start, however, that is all it is, a start. There are many universities that have adopted policies and procedures to assist the adult nontraditional learners to persist at their universities. My recommendations are not mine, they come straight from the students who are attending at the study site and the literature that was researched. The students want to be successful and they want to graduate. As an adult learner they have additional barriers that keep them from being successful. The recommendations that I have made in this paper will assist the adult nontraditional learners to remove some of those barriers and should help them achieve their goal of graduation. I ask that these recommendations will be strongly considered and applied at the study site to show the adult nontraditional learners that they are important and are cared for. Many people want them to succeed. By making these changes there is a possibility that the surrounding areas as well as the families of these nontraditional learners will be improved creating a positive social change.

References

- Barret, M., Branson, L., Carter, S., DeLeon, F., Ellis, J., Gundlach, C., & Lee, D. (2019).

 Using artificial intelligence to enhance educational opportunities and student services in higher education. *Inquiry*, 22(1). education quality assurance.
- Bíró, É., Ádány, R., & Kósa, K. (2019). A simple method for assessing the mental health status of students in higher education. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, *16*(23). https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph16234733
- Bremer, P. (2019). Reflecting on student mental health: Creating a meditation room in a small college library. *College & Research Libraries News*, 80(6), 339–342. https://doi.org/10.5860/crln.80.6.339
- Chan, M. (2019). An analysis of new student orientation programs at U.S. four-year colleges: How can administrators enhance the first and major milestone of a student's academic journey? *Planning for Higher Education*, 47(3), 38–52.
- Cheston, A., & Stock, D. (2017, June 5). *The AI-first student experience*. EDUCAUS

 <u>Ereview.</u>
- Edwards, E. R., Interthal, H., & McQueen, H. A. (2021). Managing your mind: How simple activities within the curriculum can improve undergraduate students' mental health and well-being. *New Directions in the Teaching of Physical Sciences*, 16(1).
- Floyd, D. L. (2018). Community college student affairs and student success. *Community College Journal of Research and Practice*, 42(11), 757–758.

 https://doi.org/10.1080/10668926.2018.1491017

- Gatto, A. J., Miyazaki, Y., & Cooper, L. D. (2022). Help me help myself: Examining an electronic mental health self-monitoring system in college students. *Higher Education*, 83(1), 163–182. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10734-020-00646-8
- Gulley, N. Y. (2021). Challenging assumptions: "Contemporary students," "nontraditional students," "adult learners," "post-traditional," "new traditional." schole: A Journal of Leisure Studies and Recreation Education, 36(1-2), 4-10.
- Holzer, H. J., & Baum, S. (2017). *Making college work pathways to success for disadvantaged students*. Bookings Institution Press.
- Jacobs, J. (2017). Community colleges should focus more on educating adults (essay).

 *Inside Higher Ed. https://www.inside highered.com.
- Kim, J. (2018, November 14). Artificial intelligence and retention. The future of persistence in the age of "narrow AI" or deep learning. *Inside Higher Ed*.
- Kwakye, I., Kibort-Crocker, E., & Washington Student Achievement Council. (2020).

 What evidence from research tells us: Addressing mental health needs for postsecondary students. Washington Student Achievement Council.
- Law, K.L, Guthrie, D.D., Beaver, B.R., Johnson, S.M., Parys, J., Toms, O.M. (2019).Faculty and Staff Perceptions of Undergraduate Mentoring. Mentoring &Tutoring: *Partnership in Learning*. 2019, 27(4) 399-415.
- Marade, A. (2019). *Higher Education for Working-class Adults Together we can Make it Work.* Adult Higher education Alliance.
- Olawale, W. H., (2019, February 25). 5 benefits of using a chatbot.

 https://chatbotslife.com/5-benefits-of-using-a-chatbot-937b8b793826

- Page, L. C., & Gehlbach, H. (2017). How an artificially intelligent virtual assistant helps students navigate the road to college. *SSRN Electronic Journal*, *3*(4), 1-12. https://doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.2940297
- Remenick, L. (2019). Services and support for nontraditional students in higher education: A historical literature review. *Journal of Adult and Continuing Education*, 255(1), 113 130. https://doi.org/10.1177/1477971419842880
- Ribbe, R., Cyrus, R., & Langan, E. (2016). Exploring the impact of an outdoor orientation program on adaptation to college. *Journal of Experiential Education*, 39(4), 355–369. https://doi.org/10.1177/1053825916668900
- Smith, R. A., & Applegate, A. (2018). Mental health stigma and communication and their intersections with education. *Communication Education*, 67(3), 382–393. https://doi.org/10.1080/03634523.2018.1465988
- Stegenga, S. M., Sinclair, J., Knowles, C., Storie, S. O., & Seeley, J. R. (2021). Lived experiences of mental health in higher education: A comparative analysis of determinants to supports and services. *American Journal of Orthopsychiatry*, *91*(6), 738–750. https://doi.org/10.1037/ort0000575.supp
- Surdick, R. S., Bockes, B., & Yun Leng Wong. (2022). Experiences of returning adult learners: Application of positive and negative emotional attractors aligned with self-determination theory. *International Journal of Adult, Community & Professional Learning*, 29(1), 13–30. https://doi.org/10.18848/2328-6318/CGP/v29i01/13-30

Tinto, V. (1975). Dropout from higher education: A theoretical synthesis of recent research. *Review of Educational Research*, 45(1), 89–125. https://doi.org/10.3102/00346543045001089

van Agteren, J., Woodyatt, L., Iasiello, M., Rayner, J., & Kyrios, M. (2019). Make it measurable: Assessing psychological distress, wellbeing and resilience at scale in higher education. *Student Success*, 10(3), 1–13.

 $\underline{https:/\!/doi.org/10.5204\!/ssj.v10i3.1411}$

Appendix B: Interview Protocol

These questions will be used with adult nontraditional learners attending on campus classes during the semistructured interviews to address the research questions.

Date:_______

Time: ______

Location: ______

Interviewee: ______

Consent form will be signed at time of the interview _______

Part 1: Background Information

1. Are you currently attending the University?

2. Are you an adult nontraditional student and if so how do you fit into this

- 3. Are you in an undergraduate degree, and if so, what is your major?
- 4. Is this the only university you have attended?

Part 2: Interview questions

criterion?

Research Question #1: What are learning support needs of adult nontraditional learners taking classes on campus at the study site and do these learners feel that the support provided helps reach graduation?

1. How do you feel about the learning support services provided to you from the university?

- 2. What are the learning support services offered at the university and do you feel that they are being offered at a time that is convenient for you, if not what would you recommend?
- 3. What support do you receive from your Family and does it meet your academic needs?
- 4. What support do you receive from Faculty and does it meet your academic needs?

 Research Question #2: What support services that adult nontraditional learners

 perceive to be provided by the university are used by these learners taking classes on

 campus, and how effective do they perceive these services to be?
 - 5. What learning support services provided by the university are you currently using?
 - 6. How do these learning support services meet your academic needs?
 - 7. What are the learning support services you are receiving from outside the university?
- 8. How do these learning support services meet your academic needs?

 Research Question #3: What recommendations do adult nontraditional learners taking classes on campus suggest to improve the learning supports provided that may improve their chances of graduating?
 - 9. What learning support services do you think the university should provide to help you succeed?
 - 10. What are some support services you feel others could provide to help you succeed?

Part 3: Closure

- 1. Is there anything else that you would like to share that would improve your chances of graduating?
- 2. Do I have your permission to follow-up with you regarding your responses to these questions?

Thank you for your participation.

Let me remind you that your responses are confidential.

Appendix C: Evaluation sheet

To:
From: Philip D. Rausch
REF: Evaluation of Recommendation Paper
Thank you for your cooperation and evaluation of the enclosed document. I have conducted an investigation to determine the needs of our adult nontraditional learners. The attached are the results and the recommendations that I plan to give to the board of Directors and the Chancellor in hopes to improve the support services that we offer these students. 4Your assistance in reviewing the attached and providing recommendations on how to improve it are greatly appreciated.
EVALUATION SHEET 1. What is your overall evaluation of the recommendations, and do you believe there should be changes made?
2. These recommendations are based on my findings. Do you believe that from your experience and knowledge of the study site these recommendations cover all the issues that adult nontraditional learners are facing at the study site, and have I presented them in a way that you believe will be conducive? ——————————————————————————————————
3. In your opinion do you believe that this plan if implemented will improve the graduation rate of adult nontraditional learners attending at the study site? If not what would you recommend to improve the plan?

4.	Is there anything else you would recommend that would assist at getting this recommendation paper to the Board of Directors and the Chancelor?
	